Advanced Research and Assessment Group

Middle East Series

08/11

Informal Networks and Insurgency in Iraq

Dr Adam Goodman

April 2008

Defence Academy of the United Kingdom

Informal Networks and Insurgency In Iraq

Dr Adam Goodman

Key Points

- * Informal networks are present at all levels in Iraq and they also exert their influence internationally.
- * Stopping the activities of various militias would not put an end to the activity of informal networks in the country. Informal political and religious networks are deeply embedded within the fabric of Iraqi society.
- * Despite the influence of sectarianism on Iraqi politics, various informal networks have employed sectarianism as a means of furthering their political and policy interests. Therefore, it is extremely unlikely that even drastic solutions such as partitioning the country will bring the insurgency to an end. Cross-sectarian political alliances and intra-sectarian conflicts indicate that politics takes precedence over ideology.
- * The influence of informal political and religious networks has prevented the nascent Iraqi state from defining a concept of national interest in a way that is acceptable to even the groups participating in the political process. At the same time, cross-sectarian alliances aimed at preserving a unitary state have failed to agree on anything other than maintaining the unity of the state.
- * The Iraqi insurgency symbolizes the beginning of the era of post-international politics which is characterized by global wars for creating political spaces rather than wars for territory and the national interest. The era of post-international politics will be turbulent because informal networks often try to create their own spheres of authority which transcend national boundaries.

Contents

Saddam Hussein and the origins of the network-centric Islamist crisis	1
Sunni informal networks and the insurgency	2
The failure of secular-Islamist alliances to preserve the unitary state	6
Shii groups and regional affiliations	8
The Supreme Islamic Council and the containment of Iran	11
An Iraq-first solution: Interfering with Al-Qa'idah's OODA Loop?	14
The conflict in northern Iraq	15
Linkage politics and state-building	17
Conclusion: Iraq and post-international politics	19

Informal Networks and Insurgency in Iraq

Dr Adam Goodman

The Iraq war has arguably been the most network-centric of all wars. All the Iraqi groups involved in the Iraq war have been highly networked and established ties with external actors in pursuit of their aims. More than anything, the war in Iraq has been one for political space. Thus traditional counter-insurgency policies have proved to be counter-productive. The US military has been criticized for its overreliance on firepower and ignoring counter-insurgency techniques such as turning guerrillas or cutting off external assistance to the insurgents. Above all, as in the case of Vietnam, US officials have been criticized for fighting the wrong war.² The evidence indicates that the US has been dealing with the network-centric character of the war as an operational, or at best a tactical matter rather than a strategic one. Worse still, a number of studies on insurgencies have compared insurgencies which have occurred during vastly different eras to one another, thereby ignoring the specific characteristics of the present international system.³ Perhaps the main reason for this has been the failure to read the threat matrix in the region correctly.4 Above all, the Iraq war is a microcosm that reflects the bifurcated nature of modern world politics. In his path-breaking studies of world politics in the late 20th and early 21st centuries, James Rosenau argued that world politics had entered an era of turbulence and would be divided between the state-centric and multicentric worlds. Neither world was likely to prevail over the other and this was one of the main reasons why turbulence was likely to be the defining feature of the new era. One of the main characteristics of the multi-centric world was the advent of sub-groupism.⁵ In Iraq sub-groupism can be seen in the behaviour of various Shii and Sunni militias which are fighting one another despite their sectarian affinities.

A thorough examination of the role of informal network in the Iraqi insurgency is beyond the scope of this paper, where the main argument is that co-opting or disrupting informal networks is part and parcel of formulating a strategy for a new era. This is not just true of Iran or Iraq, but of the entire international system. Informal networks have always existed in world politics and they will continue to exist. However, some informal networks are now important sub-state actors whose behaviour can have consequences at the grand strategic level. Thus despite its focus on Shii and Sunni groups in Iraqi politics, this paper emphasizes that sectarianism has not been the guiding principle driving the strategies of many of these groups in Iraq, including those which have openly embraced it as their declaratory policy. Rather, sectarianism has been a weapon used to further these groups' strategic and policy interests. In that sense sectarianism has served primarily as a weapon of asymmetric political warfare in Iraqi politics.

Saddam Hussein and the origins of the network-centric Islamist crisis

Some observers of the Iraqi insurgency have argued that jihadi salafism grew in Iraq in the 1990s due to the country's defeat in the Kuwait war and the imposition of sanctions on the Saddam Hussein regime.⁶ However, the evidence suggests that the

1

Ba'athist-Islamist nexus was set in place during the Kuwait crisis of 1990-1. Saddam Hussein relied increasingly on Islamist organizations to ensure his political survival, and sought to expand his regime's ties with various Islamist organizations in the Middle East and South Asia. Hussein's goal was to instigate an Islamist-inspired turmoil throughout the region in anticipation of an allied attack to liberate Kuwait. One of his most important gains was to turn many of the chapters of the Muslim Brotherhood, which until then had been supported by Saudi Arabia, against that country. 8

Hussein also approached Iran with the offer of a peace treaty. His approach led to a major policy debate in Iran where the then radicals, including Ayatollah Khomeini's son Ahmad, and former revolutionary prosecutor Sadeq Khalkhali, called for supporting Iraq despite the eight-year-long Iran-Iraq war which had drained the resources of their country. Significantly, Iran's supreme leader Ayatollah Ali Khamenei warned of a jihad in the event of an allied attack on Iraq, indicating that he was sympathetic to the views of the radicals. However, the then President Akbar Hashemi-Rafsanjani managed to persuade Khamenei to refrain from calling for a jihad against the US. As a result, Iranian policy was aimed at maintaining the country's neutrality while taking advantage of Hussein's confrontation with the US to improve Iran's relations with Saudi Arabia in anticipation of a greater role for Iran in the post-conflict period.⁹

Hussein's policy also led to political turmoil in Pakistan, where his predicament was also seen as Pakistan's likely predicament by some Islamist groups. ¹⁰ Moreover, the chief of staff of the Pakistani military, Mirza Aslam Beg, believed that henceforward Muslim nations had to concentrate their efforts on developing nuclear weapons to deter the US from attacking them. Aslam Beg had already offered nuclear technology to Iran without informing the then Pakistani Prime Minister Benazir Bhutto. ¹¹ During operation Desert Shield an Aslam Beg intermediary offered a nuclear weapon to Iraq. ¹² Aslam Beg's argument reflected the growing nexus between Islamism and WMD as sources of deterring the US. In that respect, his activities were indicative of the new realpolitik paradigm in the region. For the Pakistani state, Islamism and WMD technology were components of a national strategy aimed at gaining policy leverage vis-à-vis India and increasing Pakistan's influence in South Asia. Thus despite the secular nature of his regime, Saddam Hussein's appeal to pan-Islamist sentiment reverberated across the Muslim world. These dynamics would resurface following the regime's collapse in 2003.

Sunni informal networks and the insurgency

Following the fall of Saddam Hussein, the goals of the insurgency were clearly defined for the Sunni insurgent groups. They all sought to expel the coalition from Iraq. Indeed, there was a significant degree of cross-fertilization between various Sunni organizations from the beginning of the insurgency. Some groups have been taking credit for the same operations, while others have formed umbrella organizations in pursuit of their objectives. In the early phase of the insurgency, one of the most important reasons for this convergence was the existence of the Ba'athist-Salafist nexus which formed a key component of the regime's stay-behind networks. The first two Ba'athist organizations involved in the insurgency were Ba'athists in the Leaders of the Resistance and Liberation, and Muhammad's Army. A number of Ba'athist insurgent networks that emerged in the immediate post-war period had Islamist names. Three of the main Ba'athist groups were Muhammad's Army, the Mujahidin Central Command and General Command of the Mujahidin of the Armed Forces. Other groups such as the Islamic Army in Iraq and the

Mujahidin Army in Iraq have also used Islamist discourse to explain their motives. The Ba'athists who played a leading role in the insurgency included Izzat Ibrahim al-Duri; Saddam Hussein's half-brother Ibrahim Hasan al-Tikriti; Muhammad Yunis al-Ahmad (a Ba'athist regional commander) and Major-General Rashid Muhammad.¹⁵ However, by 2004 the dynamics of the insurgency had been transformed by a number of developments: (i) the emergence of a sectarian Sunni insurgency led by Al-Qa'idah in Iraq under Abu Musab al-Zarqawi with appeals to Sunnis across the Islamic world to join it, (ii) the emergence of Shii insurgent groups, particularly the Mahdi Army led by Muqtada al-Sadr, (iii) Iranian covert intervention in the affairs of Iraq and the dispute between the Shii groups (such as the Islamic Supreme Council of Iraq, then called the Supreme Council for Islamic Revolution in Iraq) that sought to take over the nascent Iraqi state from within and those such as the Mahdi Army which sought to lead a Shii Islamic revolution through fighting the coalition, (iv) the dispute over the nature of the Iraqi state, particularly over the issues of federalism and different kinds of Islamism. These developments introduced altogether new dynamics which increasingly transformed the Sunni-Ba'athist led insurgency into a multifaceted insurgency involving dozens of different informal networks with conflicting agendas. 16 A detailed examination of all such networks is well beyond the scope of this paper and requires a study in its own right. This paper will merely focus on some of the fault-lines of the insurgency and the role of informal networks in creating them.

Perhaps the most significant fault-line is the conflicting visions of Sunni insurgent groups. From the beginning, Al-Qa'idah sought to use Iraq as a platform to export its brand of Islamist extremism to the rest of the Middle East. However, the formation of Al-Qa'idah in Iraq was the result of an initial dispute over the choice of strategy within Al-Qa'idah. The bin Laden-Ayman al-Zawahiri group within Al-Qa'idah emphasized pan-Islamist goals and focused on fighting the US, which it described as the "far enemy". The aim of this group was to delegitimize and prepare the ground for overthrowing the governments of Saudi Arabia and Egypt by provoking the US to intervene militarily in the Middle East. The assumption behind this strategy was that US military intervention would provoke the masses because it would demonstrate those governments' lack of religious and political legitimacy.¹⁷

The Abu Musab al-Zarqawi group, the Tawhid and Jihad, however, pursued an altogether different strategy prior to the Iraq war. They focused their attention on fighting Israel and "the near enemies" which they saw as the government of Jordan. The Zarqawi network was recruited primarily from fighters from Zarqa and Salt in Jordan. Moreover, many members of the Zarqawi network had been in Afghanistan, particularly Herat. There is little evidence of Zarqawi's sectarian tendencies prior to the Iraq war, though according to evidence from his associate Shadi Abdullah, Zarqawi's organization had a relationship with Iran prior to the Iraq war. ¹⁹ Zarqawi himself had stayed in Iran after fleeing Afghanistan in 2001. He was temporarily imprisoned by the Iranian authorities, who reportedly refused to extradite him to his native Jordan because he was in possession of a Syrian passport. ²⁰

Zarqawi's situation also raises the question of the Iranian regime's relationship with Al-Qa'idah. In the 1990s, Iran maintained contacts with Al-Qa'idah via two separate channels, the then Hezbollah security chief, Imad Mughniyah, who was killed in Damascus in February 2008, and the Sudanese strongman Hasan al-Turabi. Significantly, Mughniyah did not consider sectarian differences to be a barrier to cooperation with Al-Qa'idah. He had contacts with Al-Qa'idah and bin Laden going to back to the early 1990s when bin Laden was in Sudan.²¹ Given Mughniyah's close relationship with Iran, particularly in his capacity as security adviser to

Ayatollah Khamenei, this means that the Iranian regime was also manipulating Al-Qa'idah. The 9/11 commission report as well as testimony by captured members of Al-Qa'idah indicate that the Iranian regime had a relationship with Al-Qa'idah. In the post 9/11 period, Iran continued its attempts to manipulate a large number of Al-Qa'idah members, including such high-ranking figures as Ayman al-Zawahiri and Saif al-Adl; bin Laden's son Saad reportedly ended up on Iranian territory. However, this does not mean that Iran was acting as a unitary actor. Nor does it mean that Al-Qa'idah was acting at the behest of the Iranian regime. Evidence suggests that elements in the Iranian regime had contacts at the tactical level with Al-Qa'idah members because they both had an interest in opposing the US. The case of Abu Musab al-Zarqawi demonstrates that such cooperation never went beyond the tactical level. In fact, by 2004 Iran and Al-Qa'idah were pursuing vastly different regional strategies.

Zarqawi seems to have adopted Sunni sectarianism as the ideology of his group in order to recruit Sunnis and mobilize them in support of his strategy of destroying the Iraqi state.²³ His group sought the bin Laden-Zawahiri group's assistance probably because in the aftermath of the fall of the Taleban, the pan-Islamists in Al-Qa'idah were searching for a territorial base to ensconce themselves. In fact, Zawahiri had declared that Al-Qa'idah needed such a base to promote its ideology.²⁴ Moreover, the Zarqawi group relied upon Syria as a transit point and a source of logistical supply.²⁵ Syrian policy towards Zarqawi, the main enemy of Iran's main ally the Supreme Council for Islamic Revolution in Iraq, was a salient example of differences between Iran and Syria over Iraq. Although after 9/11 Syria had initially cooperated with the Bush administration against Al-Qa'idah. President Bashar al-Asad changed Syrian policy reportedly because of the Bush administration's talk of regime change.²⁶

The Iraqi Sunni groups' focus on expelling "the occupiers" from Iraq masked the vast differences between them over ideology, strategy and, above all, the future orientation of Iraq. The process of de-Ba'athification accelerated the formation of Sunni umbrella organizations and political coalitions. The most important component of Al-Qa'idah-Iraq's strategy was the destruction of the Iraqi state, a process which was accelerated as a result of Coalition Provisional Authority (CPA) governor Paul Bremer's decision to set in motion the de-Ba'athification process.²⁷ The strategy of attacking the fledgling state apparatus was closely intertwined with the organization's sectarian strategy, which was aimed at eliminating Shii groups which sought to build up and take over the state apparatus.²⁸ In 2005 Zarqawi set up the Umar Brigades to fight against the Mahdi Army and other Shii groups.²⁹

In effect, Al-Qa'idah-Iraq sought to place the coalition on the horns of a dilemma: govern the country directly through the barrel of a gun or withdraw your forces. Al-Qa'idah in Iraq began moving into Diyala in 2006 after losing its sanctuaries in Anbar province.³⁰ An extremist umbrella group set up by al-Qaida declared Baquba as the capital of the self-proclaimed Islamic State of Iraq.³¹ US forces and volunteer groups have since been systematically pushing them out of Diyala.³²

In retrospect, it is surprising how long it took the coalition to seek to take advantage of disputes among the Sunni insurgent groups. The main fault-line was between Al-Qa'idah in Iraq and Sunni religious/nationalist insurgent groups such as the 1920s Revolution Brigades, whose very name suggested that it saw itself as primarily a nationalist group. Sunni clerics connected with the Association of Muslim Scholars formed the Brigades in June or July 2003. These clerics had links to mosques associated with the Committee for Preaching, Guidance and Religious Rulings led by Shaykh Mahdi al-Sumaydi.³³ Increasingly, Al-Qa'idah in Iraq was seen by such religious/nationalist groups as a foreign entity which was

endangering the very existence of Iraq as a country. The Brigades had opposed the political process from the very beginning of the insurgency.³⁴ Al-Qa'idah Iraq's pan-Islamist agenda fractured the ranks of the Sunni insurgents. Sunni religious/nationalist insurgent groups also included the Islamic Army in Iraq, the Mujahidin Army in Iraq, and the Salah al-Din al-Ayubi Brigades of the Islamic Front for Iraqi Resistance.³⁵

Zarqawi's pursuit of a sectarian strategy sharply divided the ranks of jihadist organizations not just in Iraq but also in the rest of the Middle East. A major turning-point was the decision by Zarqawi's mentor, Abu Muhammad al-Maqdisi to sharply criticize him in interviews with Al-Jazeera and Arabic-language newspapers. Maqdisi warned Zarqawi that "the American occupiers", not Shiis and Kurds were the enemy and urged him not to concentrate all his efforts on carrying out suicide bombings, making it clear that the Iraqis knew best what was good for their country. Maqdisi's opposition to Zarqawi was extremely significant in view of his position in the jihadi-Salafist networks and his close relationship with such figures as Abu Qatada, who reportedly played an important role in expanding Zarqawi's European networks. Representations of the property of t

Despite the fact that Zarqawi responded to Maqdisi by criticizing him and claiming that jihad in Iraq was "an obligatory act",³⁹ by 2006 it was clear that Zarqawi's actions had made Al-Qa'idah in Iraq unpopular among the most prominent leaders of the religious/nationalist insurgent groups. For example, on 28 May 2006, the Fatwa Council of Al-Rashidin Army issued a statement saying that attacks on Shii civilians were not part of "the jihad" in Iraq.⁴⁰ Moreover, the Islamic Army in Iraq made clear that it opposed Al-Qa'idah-Iraq's view of Shiis as heretics. It confined its criticism of the Supreme Council for Islamic Revolution in Iraq to its paramilitary wing, the Badr Corps.⁴¹ However, it is imperative to note that despite their vastly different strategies, both Al-Qa'idah Iraq and its Sunni opponents sought to gain transnational influence by exploiting the Arab-Israeli conflict.

Undoubtedly, the division in the ranks of Sunni insurgents has led to Al-Qa'idah's increasing isolation in Iraq. Initially, this led Al-Qa'idah leaders to pursue even more extremist policies. After Zarqawi was killed documents were discovered indicating that Al-Qa'idah was planning to launch false flag attacks to embroil the US with Iran. 42 Moreover, Zarqawi's successor, Abu Hamza al-Muhajir, called on nuclear scientists to join the ranks of Al-Qa'idah Iraq. Since prior to his declaration Al-Qa'idah Iraq had not shown much interest in the tactical or battlefield use of chemical, biological or nuclear weapons, some observers speculated that the declaration applied to areas outside Iraq. 43 Such a strategy had already been recommended by Mostafa Setmariam Nasar (aka Abu Musab al-Suri). Nasar had sharply criticized bin Laden's strategy on various occasions and had been particularly critical of Al-Qa'idah's policy towards the Taleban. 44 However, despite his at times close relationship with Zarqawi, which included trips to Iran and Afghanistan, there is little evidence that they agreed on strategy. 45

Al-Qa'idah-Iraq also sought to derail any agreement between the government and Sunni insurgents. For example, Al-Qa'idah has resorted to assassinating sheikhs and tribal leaders associated with the Sunni groups opposing Al-Qa'idah in Anbar,⁴⁶ though the backlash against Al-Qa'idah's tactics led its leaders to re-examine their approach for fear of alienating the population even further.⁴⁷ However, it is important to note that the Anbar model has not been successfully exported to all the areas experiencing insurgent violence. In February 2008, as the coalition was preparing for a protracted fight with Al-Qa'idah in Mosul, the Awakening Councils were conspicuous by their absence there.⁴⁸ Worse still, the disagreements among

the various Sunni factions in Anbar jeopardized the victories of the Awakening Councils.⁴⁹

The failure of secular-Islamist alliances to preserve the unitary state

In analysing the extremely complex Iraqi political scene, it is important to point out at the outset that the formation of larger political groupings for electioneering or other political purposes should not be confused with political loyalties to factions or organizations. A case in point is former Prime Minister Iyad Allawi's attempt to negotiate an agreement with Muqtada al-Sadr for the purpose of maintaining Iraq as a unitary state. Allawi's Iraqi National Accord has been active in trying to promote the vision of a still united Iraq. In pursuit of that objective Allawi has also entered into negotiations with Sunni insurgents.⁵⁰ Allawi seems to have been operating on the assumption that opposition to a federal Iraq would provide a basis for further negotiations.⁵¹ and also aimed to exploit Iraqi nationalism for the sake of political reconciliation.

That Sadr and the Sunni insurgents were prepared to hold talks with Allawi demonstrates the degree to which realpolitik rather than religious feelings determined the behaviour of those involved in the insurgency. Under Allawi's government, billions of dollars disappeared from the Iraqi Defence Ministry: Allawi himself admitted that a substantial sum of money had left the country. Moreover, many Iraqis believed that the CIA had contributed to Allawi's election campaign in 2005. He also had close relations with Jordan and Saudi Arabia.⁵²

The main obstacle to Allawi's efforts has been support for federalism and sectarianism among Shii groups and militias. Prime Minister Nuri al-Maliki has been criticized for being too soft on Shii militias. Reportedly, after operations aimed at removing the Mahdi Army from Baghdad, Maliki ordered that military commanders involved in cracking down on the Mahdi Army be removed.⁵³ Maliki had to tread a fine line between his allies in the Mahdi Army and the US. As a result, he often vacillated between different policy positions, projecting an image of an unreliable prime minister. Maliki's dilemma was perhaps best captured in a memorandum written by US National Security Adviser Stephen Hadley which argued that despite his talk of wanting to establish good relations with Kurds and Sunnis, the Iraqi prime minister's actions had "suggested a campaign to consolidate Shi'ite power in Baghdad". Hadley argued that Maliki had to re-define the basis of his power.⁵⁴ Maliki did try to modify his power base, thereby contributing to the intensification of centrifugal tendencies in the Iraqi state, particularly in Kurdistan.⁵⁵ But Maliki's actions made it difficult for the US to ensure that all the factions would be represented.

Allawi's Iraq-first solution to resolving the insurgency was predicated on the assumption that neither Sadr nor the Iraqi Accordance Front, one of the strongest mainly Sunni political groupings in the country, was interested in breaking up Iraq or allowing it to degenerate into a state of total anarchy. Hence Allawi was attacking the opponent's strategy rather than its battlefield tactics. A strategy focused on attacking individual insurgent organizations is rather like a fire-brigade approach. It will merely deal with superficial aspects of the insurgency and fail to eliminate or restructure the fault-lines which sustain the insurgency's momentum. ⁵⁶ Allawi's approach, on the other hand, was strategic and was aimed at addressing some of the key issues which have given rise to the insurgency.

In the Shii camp, his key objective seemed to be to bring Sadr and the anti-al-Qa'idah Sunni insurgents into a de facto coalition to destroy Al-Qa'idah. However, his strategy caused severe problems for the Maliki government because it was undermining the very basis of the coalition behind the government. Maliki's Dawah Party and Sadr could work together in a coalition as long as they both opposed the federalization of Iraq. However, in 2007 Maliki began to move towards a federal solution to Iraqi insurgency by working closely with the Kurds. Maliki has taken steps to change the demographic balance by providing financial assistance to Arabs who wish to leave Kurdistan. The migration is a critical factor in ensuring that the demographic balance will favour the Kurds when there is a referendum on the future status of Kirkuk. Maliki's dependence on the Kurdish members of his government was so great that when they threatened to walk out, he had to make concessions to them over Kirkuk for fear that the collapse of his government would prevent the implementation of the counter-insurgency plan for Baghdad.⁵⁷

Thus Maliki moved closer to the Supreme Islamic Council's policy position and he has maintained his relations with the two main Kurdish groups. Maliki has also managed to make a deal with the Sunni Iraqi Accordance Front and is still hopeful about forming a new, smaller (22 seat) and primarily technocratic cabinet. However, Maliki's government remains a coalition of four networks which themselves consist of a number of other informal networks or factions groups: the Islamic Supreme Council of Iraq, the Dawah Party, the Kurdistan Alliance and the Iraqi Accordance Front. Presumably the cabinet will represent the coalition that actually runs Iraq, apparently without much reference to parliament. The Iraqi Accordance Front withdrew from the government in summer 2007. The pledge to release thousands of detained Iraqis (a majority of them Sunni) met a key demand of the Front, 58 and its return will enable Maliki to regain his majority in parliament.

Sadr, however, is still vehemently opposed to the federalization of Iraq which he sees as a prelude to the partition of the country. That is precisely what brought Allawi and Sadr into negotiations. By late December 2007, and in the aftermath of Turkish attacks against northern Iraq and the announcement that the referendum on Kirkuk would be delayed, the Maliki government was reconsidering its position on Kirkuk. The government feared that if it allowed the Kurds to have their way on the issues of oil revenues and Kirkuk other regions of Iraq would be tempted to follow suit.⁵⁹ The driving force of the insurgency is thus the opposing strategies of various insurgent groups rather than sectarianism or religious affiliations per se. Had sectarianism been the key issue, Allawi and Sadr or Sadr and the Association of Muslim Scholars would never have been prepared to enter into talks with one another.

However, Ayman al-Zawahiri's statement accusing Iran of "stabbing" Al-Qa'idah "in the back" and accusing the general-secretary of Hezbollah, Shaykh Hasan Nasrallah, of pursuing narrow "sectarian" objectives, 60 makes clear that sectarianism is still a tool of warfare and is an indication of continuing support for Al-Qa'idah in Iraq. However, increasingly this sectarian approach is being opposed by former Sunni insurgent groups, such as the various awakening councils, which see the Al-Qa'idah strategy as destructive. The key issue in the relationship between Al-Qa'idah and Sunni groups is likely to remain the conflict between pan-Islamism and nationalism.

Shii groups and regional affiliations

The dynamics driving forward the intra-Sunni conflict have also been replicated in the Shii domain. However, in this case, the situation is far more complex in the sense that all of the actors involved in the conflict have managed to develop transnational connections.

Muqtada al-Sadr has emerged as one of the most powerful militia leaders in Iraq. Initially Sadr capitalized on his father's reputation as a religious leader to establish himself as a Shii leader. His lack of credentials and relative youth led many experts to question his judgment and radical pronouncements as being the product of his lack of experience. However, Sadr has demonstrated that he is a wily political operator and does not have any compunction about relying on external actors to further his political aims, namely the Islamization of the Iraqi political system. In that respect, Sadr is not much different from his father, who while preaching the virtues of Islamic rule and the guardianship of the supreme jurisconsult, was not averse to tacitly relying on Saddam Hussein for his political survival. In fact, Saddam Hussein may have acquiesced in Mohammad Sadeq al-Sadr's emergence as a Shii leader as a means of checking the growing influence of Iranian-backed political groups in the aftermath of the 1990-1 Kuwait war.⁶¹ Sadr represented the viewpoints and interests of Shii migrants from the provinces. Such migrants had little confidence in traditional centres of Shii learning such as the Najaf Theological Seminary which they saw as being under Iranian influence.⁶² Moreover, Muhammad Sadeq al-Sadr repeatedly emphasized his Iraqi credentials and was not considered an ally of Iran. However, his growing independence from the Ba'athist regime was almost certainly the cause of his assassination in 1999.

Muqtada al-Sadr's career trajectory has been somewhat different. He initially sought to establish himself as the representative of Grand Ayatollah Kadhim al-Ha'iri in Iraq, since his lack of political and religious experience meant that he needed a powerful patron to justify his political activism. At the same time, Ha'iri was safely situated in Iran, where he had been living since the early 1970s, and could therefore not scrutinize Sadr's activities too closely. Ha'iri also saw Sadr as a transitional figure who could prepare the ground for his own return to Iraq.⁶³

Sadr's most important goal was to undermine his political rivals as well as the CPA. Sadr formed his own alternative cabinet in a gesture of defiance.⁶⁴ He was later charged with ordering the assassination of Majid al-Kho'i, the son of Grand Ayatollah Abolqasem al-Kho'i who was suspected of having arrived in Iraq with a CIA contingent and of being subsidized by the US.⁶⁵ Moreover, Sadr expressed his vehement opposition to Grand Ayatollah Sistani, whom he sought to remove from the political scene and who was castigated by Sadr's supporters for his Iranian origins.⁶⁶ After the fall of Saddam Hussein, Sadr's supporters laid siege to Sistani's house⁶⁷ and sought to compel Sistani to leave Iraq.⁶⁸ Sistani had called on the Shii population of Iraq not to oppose the coalition.⁶⁹ Sadr sharply criticized Sistani for his quietism and political passivity.⁷⁰

Sistani had also opposed Iranian supreme leader Khamenei's interpretation of the concept of the guardianship of the supreme jurisconsult. Unlike Khamenei's supporters who contended that the supreme jurisconsult received his authority from God, Sistani argued that his position was dependent upon his standing in society.⁷¹

Ha'iri's close association with Khamenei and his envoy Sadr's opposition to Sistani raises questions about Khamenei's motives and suggest that initially Khamenei

supported Sadr's efforts to undermine Sistani's position.⁷² Moreover, after the fall of Saddam Hussein there was disagreement between Sadr and the Supreme Council for Islamic Revolution in Iraq (SCIRI), led by Ayatollah Muhammad Baqir al-Hakim, over the question of establishing an Islamic government in Iraq. During the initial allied occupation of Iraq, some members of SCIRI made contradictory statements about whether they wanted an Islamic government to be established in the country. The disagreement between Sadr and SCIRI over this question also undoubtedly reflected broader disagreements at the highest echelons of the Iranian regime.⁷³ In the run-up to the Iraq war, Iranian policy was riddled with contradictions. Khamenei and his radical allies saw the Iraq war as an opportunity to mount a regional opposition to the US. The government of President Khatami, however, sought to enter into a dialogue with the US on the questions of Iraq and Afghanistan and pursued a policy of selective cooperation with the US as a means of persuading it to acquiesce in Iran's nuclear policy. As a result of the tug-of war, Iranian policy towards Iraq was reduced to the lowest common denominator and Iran adopted a policy of "active neutrality" in the conflict.⁷⁴

After the removal of Saddam Hussein, fearful of an American attack, Iranian leaders sent various conciliatory messages to the Bush administration. However, the administration did not show any interest. During this period, SCIRI was conscious of being publicly identified with the Iranian regime and it avoided making any references to the establishment of an Iranian-style Islamist state in Iraq. Although the Council pledged to the US that it would disarm its militia, the Badr Corps, some members did not disarm. The assassination of Ayatollah Muhammad Baqir al-Hakim did not change the organization's policy, which aimed at capturing the nascent state apparatus emerging under the CPA. At the same time, the Council took advantage of the insurgency in the country to strengthen its militia and use it to take over the fledgling state apparatus. If anything, this process accelerated after the restoration of official sovereignty in Iraq. The network around former Interior Minister Bayan Jabr Sulaq was repeatedly accused of supporting death squad operations against the council's opponents and of fomenting sectarianism in the country.

However, it is important to note that a number of factors enabled the Islamic Supreme Council of Iraq to move into a central strategic position in Shii politics. Firstly, the confrontation between Sadr and the coalition in Najaf led to Sistani's mediation and to a major improvement of relations between Sistani and Sadr.⁷⁸ Secondly, the confrontation led the Iranian regime under Ayatollah Khamenei to adopt a policy of working with Sistani and the Supreme Council at the strategic level while co-opting Sadr at the tactical level to put military pressure on the coalition. The most salient example of this was Sadr's declaration that the Mahdi Army represented the military wing of Sistani's political organization.⁷⁹ It is also likely that the Supreme Council's militia sought to drive a wedge between Sadr and Sunni insurgent groups by covertly supporting the activities of Abu Derra, described by some observers as "the Shii Zarqawi". Abu Derra, who is reportedly married to the sister of Hadi al-Ameri, the commander of the Badr Corps, has been involved in massacres of Sunnis, including in Baghdad. Abu Derra's blood ties to al-Ameri raise questions about his reported loyalty to Muqtada al-Sadr.80 This interpretation is reinforced by statements by members of the Mahdi Army that Iran has been supporting phantom Mahdi Army groups. For example, in an interview with the International Crisis Group, a Mahdi Army commander said:

"I am pretty sure that thousands of so-called Mahdi Army fighters in fact are not working for the Mahdi Army. We hear about many such fighters training in Iran. I can't deny this. But you can be sure that most of those fighters do not belong to the Mahdi Army. Our Najaf office is very careful about dealing with Iranians because we do not understand why Iran is so interested in financing and training the Mahdi Army, and we cannot predict how its policy will evolve."81

According to some members one reason why the Mahdi Army decided to halt its operations after the surge was to prevent Iran from exploiting it.⁸² Other reports, however, indicate that Mahdi Army members have been boasting about receiving sophisticated explosive devices and street-combat training in Iran. They have also said that Iran compensated them for carrying out attacks on US convoys.⁸³

What is clear is that the Iranian regime has had a very complex relationship with the Mahdi Army. It does not see the Mahdi Army as a disciplined military force such as Hezbollah, but it does see it as a force which is capable of damaging US interests in Iraq. For example, according to one US officer, the Islamic Revolutionary Guards Corps has concluded that the Badr Corps will only attack the Sunnis but not the Americans, and that even if it did attempt to fight US forces "it wouldn't last a single round". Therefore, he said, the Corps decided to provide assistance to the Mahdi Army for retaliatory attacks against US interests in Iraq in the event of military strikes against Iranian territory.⁸⁴ This explanation is consistent with the statements made by Muqtada al-Sadr during his visit to Iran in January 2006. Sadr held talks with the then secretary to Iran's Supreme National Security Council Ali Larijani and Foreign Minister Manuchehr Mottaki. Sadr spoke to reporters after his talks, declaring that the Mahdi Army would attack anyone who attacked Iran, Syria or Saudi Arabia.⁸⁵

If anything, Sadr's dependence on Iran grew after the surge began. Moreover, Sadr has also consolidated his organization's relations with the Lebanese Hezbollah. The general-secretary of Hezbollah, Hasan Nasrallah, held Israel responsible for killing Hezbollah's security chief Imad Mughniyah, and threatened to wage an "open war" against Israel. Sadr sent his condolences to Hezbollah and announced a three-day period of mourning for Mughniyah. Property of the same statement of the

The Mahdi Army also fears that the US would seek to apply against it the same strategy it implemented against Al-Qa'idah Iraq, namely supporting Shii militias opposed to it.88 In fact, the US is already implementing this strategy. However, in the case of Iraqi Shii politics, this is likely to have exactly the opposite effect to that in the Sunni arena. In the case of Sunni organizations, the US has been supporting religious/nationalist groups which oppose a pan-Islamist agenda and which see Al-Qa'idah as a foreign entity. In the case of Shii groups, however, the US has been supporting the Islamic Supreme Council of Iraq, the most militarily and politically powerful of all the pan-Islamist Shii groups.

Sadr has also been competing with Fadhila Party which was an offshoot of the original Sadrist movement led by his father and which had great influence in Basra.⁸⁹

Yet another challenge to the position of the Mahdi Army, and one which is closely intertwined with the formation of breakaway factions, is the emergence of the extremist cult-like groups such as the Soldiers of Heaven, who have been involved in a number of major clashes already. During Ashura (period of mourning for the third Shii Imam, Imam Husayn) in January 2007, more than 260 Soldiers of Heaven members were killed in clashes with Iraqi security forces after officials reportedly uncovered a plot by the group to attack the holy city of Najaf and kill Shii religious leaders. According to Ahmad al-Fatlawi, a member of the Najaf Security Committee, 400-500 Soldiers of Heaven were arrested during the battle and

subsequent investigation, and as many people were killed. However, some observers of Iraqi politics have contended that the crackdown was instituted by the government to undermine tribal and religious opposition to the government and the Islamic Supreme Council of Iraq.⁹¹

Despite the Iraqi government's claims that the Soldiers of Heaven did not have many members (according to the deputy governor of Najaf, the organization had 1,000 members while government spokesman al-Dabbagh claimed that the group had only 331) and was virtually eliminated as a result of the operations carried out following the 2007 clashes, arrests of its members have continued. Between February and December 2007, more than 2,200 people were arrested by Iraqi security forces for their alleged connection to the Soldiers of Heaven. The arrests were made in Najaf, Karbala, Qadisiyah, Maysan and Babil. In a trial in September 2007 that included 458 defendants from the group, 10 members were sentenced to death and 54 defendants were acquitted. The rest received sentences from 15 years to life imprisonment. Various reports say lawyers appointed to defend the accused were not given the case files until the day before the trial and were not allowed to meet their clients before the trial.⁹² In January 2008, at least 50 people were killed in Basra and Nasiriyah after suspected members of the Soldiers of Heaven attacked Shii worshippers and security forces.⁹³

In the medium to long run, such groups will challenge not only the Islamic Supreme Council of Iraq, but also Muqtada al-Sadr's authority at the grass roots level and among the poor Shiis where support for Sadr is at its strongest. Paradoxically, the surge and the formation of groups such as the Soldiers of Heaven is likely to strengthen the position of the Islamic Supreme Council of Iraq, and by extension, that of the Iranian regime. In effect, the surge will prepare the ground for a sectarian solution to the conflict in Iraq, but on terms which will be favourable to Iran.

The Supreme Islamic Council and the containment of Iran

The surge was based on the assumption that Muqtada al-Sadr was either an agent of Iran or was being influenced by it. The Iranian regime has reportedly agreed to restrain him in return for a dialogue with the US. However, the current US policy of trying to work with the Supreme Islamic Council, which is Iran's main instrument for influencing Iraqi politics, is based on the fallacious assumption that the council can be induced to turn against Iran. Some neo-conservative observers seemed to believe that the French-educated Adel Abd al-Mahdi, the main author of the Council's plan for a federal Iraq, 4 would lead his group in a different direction from Iran while helping the US defeat Sadr. However there has been very little evidence in support of this assumption. Instead, the Council will seek to harness US strategy for its own, as well as the Iranian regime's purpose, namely gaining tacit US acquiescence in Iran's predominance in southern and central Iraq as part of a federal arrangement for Iraq and as part of a bargain which will enable Iran to maintain a nuclear weapons capability.

Moreover, despite the surge, Gulf Cooperation Council states remain deeply concerned about the Iranian nuclear programme and Iranian influence in Iraq. They have decided to make concessions to Iran and invited President Ahmadinezhad to address their meeting. Their approach, in effect, links a number of different issues, particularly the nuclear issue and Persian Gulf security, to one another,

thereby making it enormously difficult for the US to resolve each of them separately.

In the long run, it is likely that Shii networks such as the Islamic Supreme Council of Iraq will serve as a means of generating geostrategic effect for Iran. Indeed, the case of the Council is a salient example of how geostrategic effect can be generated from the lower network level to the grand strategic level. Thus it is not at all surprising that Iranians should welcome the deal between Abd al-Aziz al-Hakim and Muqtada al-Sadr because it is aimed at preventing a split in the ranks of the Shii community and enables the Iranian regime to use its relations with those groups as a form of leverage to compel GCC states to realign their foreign policies and to negotiate with the US from a position of strength.

Given these considerations, particularly the imbalance between US counterproliferation policy designed to weaken Iran and US counter-insurgency policy which is based on cooperation with the Islamic Supreme Council of Iraq and dialogue with Iran, the key question will then be the containment of Iranian nuclear capability. Thus a strategy based on working with the Supreme Islamic Council can, at best, be one based on the policy of containing rather than modifying or overthrowing the Iranian regime. It is unlikely in the extreme that the US or the coalition will be able to persuade the Council to turn against Iran or to use its militia to destroy the Iranian terrorist infrastructure in Iraq.

Iran has more than enough resources to ensure the evisceration of containment. The experience of the UK and US with Iraq in the 1990s should lead us to be wary of scenarios based on containment: the Iranian regime is much more resourceful and adroit than Saddam Hussein's. Containment cannot be maintained over an extended period. At best, it will only buy time for the US to recoup its losses and improve the battlefield situation in Iraq. The surge strategy has focused on shortterm battlefield victories and is sacrificing strategic success for the sake of battlefield stability. So far, the strategy has been a political failure on both levels. Even on the battlefield, it has weakened the central government, undermining its legitimacy and making Sadr dependent on Iran. Despite the fact that some proponents of the strategy understand that Sadr has strong support at the grass roots level, they seem to believe that such support can be reduced through the use of military force.98 However, such a strategy is likely to intensify opposition to the US in the region. It will either substantially strengthen Al-Qa'idah by removing one of the main barriers to the expansion of Al-Qa'idah in Iraq, namely Muqtada al-Sadr, or it will drive Sadr completely into the Iranian camp, enabling the Iranian leadership to carve itself out a sphere of influence within the framework of a strategic bargain with the US.

The case of Basra provides a salient example of the relationship between the tactical and grand strategic levels of network-centric politics and the way in which informal networks are involved at both levels. Basra's oil resources⁹⁹ and strategic location are both vital to Iranian regional strategy. Basra is also the scene of intense rivalry between Muqtada al-Sadr and his opponents. It is also absolutely vital to the viability of a Shii federal state of the sort the Supreme Islamic Council wants to create. The issue of Basra is also closely intertwined with factional rivalry within the Maliki government. Maliki belongs to the same faction in Da'wah as former Prime Minister Ibrahim al-Jafari and this faction opposes federalism. However, Maliki's efforts to cooperate with the US after the surge has also fractured the alliance with Sadr, who is also opposed to federalism. Thus the Baghdad-centric focus of the surge strategy has fractured the alliance between opponents of federalism.¹⁰⁰

At the same time, the surge has also contributed to the ascendancy of the main allies of the Iranian regime, particularly the Supreme Islamic Council. Prior to the surge the Mahdi Army sought to dominate Baghdad and was gaining ground in mixed neighbourhoods, having also infiltrated the security forces and the police. Reportedly, the Iraqi Interior Minister Jawad al-Bolani had close ties to the Mahdi Army. 101 It is highly unlikely that the US will be able to drive a wedge between the Iranian regime and the Islamic Supreme Council of Iraq. Thus the future of the Iraqi state is closely intertwined with the future of US-Iranian relationship. An accommodation with the informal network around Adel Abd al-Mahdi will have vastly different implications from one with Dawah factions which are opposed to federalism.

Maliki has been prepared to abandon his ideology for the sake of personal political survival. He has tried to restructure his government and his power base and the Kurds have been the main beneficiary of his efforts. At the same time, he remains opposed to a US accommodation with Sunni insurgent groups fighting Al-Qa'idah. Thus Maliki's decision to put personal political survival above everything else has also complicated America's strategic choices.

It is in this context that the Supreme Islamic Council of Iraq's repeated calls for a dialogue between the US and Iran must be analysed. Within the framework of such a dialogue the council can best protect its own interests, most notably the creation of a federal Iraq. 102 At the same time, the council has been reluctant to overtly support an Iranian-style theocracy in Iraq. The key issue of strategic importance to the council remains the take-over of the Iraqi state through institutional capacitybuilding and establishing a strategic dialogue with the US.103 Thus it has been the chief beneficiary of the surge. The council's success also exemplifies the incoherence of America's regional strategy, most notably its objective of limiting Iran's regional influence. This strategy is markedly different from that of Muqtada al-Sadr whose main preoccupation has been the presence of coalition troops on Iraqi territory. These divergent visions, as well as the rivalries between the two groups, exploded in August 2007 when the Mahdi Army fired rocket-propelled grenades and rifles into a crowd of thousands of religious pilgrims, killing 50 people and wounding hundreds of others. According to several US officials it was at that point that the Iranian regime made a decision to rein in the Mahdi Army. 104

The fact remains that Sadr and the Supreme Islamic Council have markedly different visions for the future of Iraq and it is unlikely that attempts at reconciliation will bring them closer on fundamental issues. Despite Sadr's modus vivendi with both Grand Ayatollah Sistani and the leader of the Islamic Supreme Council of Iraq, Abd al-Aziz al-Hakim, many Mahdi Army members remain hostile to both Sistani and Hakim. 105 Although, the Islamic Supreme Council has toned down its pro-federalist rhetoric, 106 federalism remains a key issue in Iraqi politics. 107 The creation of a federal zone will mean that a pro-Iranian Shii federal state will gain control of a vast portion of Iraq's oil. Given the close relationship between the Supreme Islamic Council and the Iranian state, it does not take a leap of imagination to assume that a federal Shii state will have a close strategic relationship with an increasingly assertive Iran, possibly including some sort of economic integration between southern Iraq and Iran. Thus there is a close relationship between geostrategic and geo-economic factors in southern Iraq and this relationship can be influenced by informal networks such as the Islamic Council, the Mahdi Army and the Fadhila Party.

One of the key issues which will determine Iraq's future geostrategic orientation will be the issue of succession to Grand Ayatollah Sistani as the leading Shii source of

emulation. Since taking over as Iran's supreme leader in 1989, Ayatollah Khamenei has been using his powers of patronage to establish his authority as the supreme guide for all Shii Muslims. Significantly, the Supreme Council for Islamic Revolution in Iraq supported Khamenei's bid for the guardianship of all Shiis in 1994. 108 Grand Ayatollah Sistani is the richest of all Shii sources of emulation and his assets have been estimated to be \$3 billion. Therefore, in comparison with other Shii sources of emulation, he can afford to pay high salaries to his students. However, Ayatollah Khamenei has been using state revenues to further his political objectives and as a result he can afford to pay the highest salaries to his students. 109 He has aimed at politicizing the issue of theological leadership if only because of his own weak theological position. Moreover, according to some accounts, Khamenei has also been dependent on the current head of Iranian Judiciary and former spokesman for the Supreme Council for Islamic Revolution in Iraq, Ayatollah Mahmud Hashemi-Shahrudi, for the consolidation of his position as a theologian. 110 Hence the issue of succession to Sistani is closely intertwined with Khamenei's efforts to gain control of informal clerical networks.

Moreover, given the increasingly prominent role of the Islamic Supreme Council of Iraq in the political side of US counter-insurgency operations, one can see that there is a clear imbalance between US counter-proliferation policy towards Iran, which is aimed at weakening the Iranian state apparatus, and US counter-insurgency operations in Iraq which tacitly recognize the preponderant role of the Iranian regime in Iraq. One can deduce that unless the US succeeds in driving a wedge between the Iranian regime and the Supreme Islamic Council of Iraq - an unlikely eventuality - the long-term effect of US counter-insurgency operations will be Khamenei's increasing consolidation of control over informal clerical networks in the world of Shii Islam. Hence US counter-insurgency efforts in Iraq are undermining the US' regional counter-proliferation policy.

An Iraq-first solution: Interfering with Al-Qa'idah's OODA Loop?

One of the key issues in the debate about network-centric warfare has been the disruption of the enemy's so-called OODA (observation, orientation, decision, action) loop.¹¹¹ So far, most network solutions to the Iraq war have focused on disrupting the loop between the decision and action levels. As a result, the coalition has been mainly focused on gaining battlefield victories. The assumption driving the strategy forward seems to be that disrupting the networks at that level will have an attrition effect and that the insurgents will either be eliminated or change their strategy. This assumption has proven to be wrong because the insurgents' politics reflect the cleavages within Iraqi society. Thus battlefield victory will not eliminate the causes of the insurgency. Moreover, the surge strategy has enabled the informal networks involved in the insurgency, particularly Al-Qa'idah Iraq and the Mahdi Army, to exploit the coalition's military strategy to further their own strategic agendas. In effect, they are using the surge as a force multiplier in their efforts. Hence the effect of disrupting their OODA loop between decision and action has been to intensify the insurgency at the political level and in key regions outside Baghdad.

On the whole, there are only two other choices: (i) accepting strategic defeat and changing US grand strategy, which is what most critics of the administration's approach are recommending or (ii) attacking the insurgents' OODA loop between observation and orientation. This was pursued by former Iraqi Prime Minister Iyad Allawi and Sunni insurgents opposing Al-Qa'idah; it is basically aimed at waging an ideological war against Al-Qa'idah, changing its members' perceptions of their

environment and, ultimately, their loyalty to their organization. This is the sine qua non of prevailing in conflicts at the sub-national level. 112

Attacking Al-Qa'idah at the level between observation and orientation has been absolutely critical to the success of the coalition's effort as far as the Sunni aspect of the insurgency is concerned. This is a classic example of cognitive information warfare and it is aimed at disorienting the enemy at the ideological level. The key to its success has been the abandonment of the totalitarian framework for the analysis of Islamist groups and the focus on concrete policies and strategies of Sunni insurgent groups.

Ultimately, the main challenge facing the surge strategy is the process of competitive adaptation¹¹³ which insurgent organizations have undergone several times during the course of the Iraq conflict, indicating that strategic issues take precedence over other factors such as sectarianism or battlefield tactics. Competitive adaptation occurs in the observation and orientation sections of the OODA loop. Hence counter-insurgency and information operations must focus on targeting insurgent groups' ability to adapt competitively. In the case of the Iraqi insurgency, this process also takes different forms for different groups because of vast differences over the choice of policy. The key issue remains the control or destruction of the fledgling state apparatus. Al-Qa'idah-Iraq remains committed to the destruction of the Iraqi state, whereas both the Supreme Islamic Council and the Muqtada al-Sadr group seek to take over the state. However, there are still serious differences between the Mahdi Army and the Council over the nature of that state.

No analysis of the Iraqi insurgency will be meaningful without taking account of the various groups' definition of victory. 114 It is in this context that one should analyse the process of competitive adaptation. A group's decision to change its strategy in order to survive is also an indicator of the emerging political fault-lines in a polity. In August 2007 Muqtada al-Sadr called on his followers to put down their weapons for six months, and took up religious studies to become an ayatollah,115 an indication of his awareness that his lack of religious seniority had undermined his efforts to lead the Shii community in Iraq. 116 The Mahdi army has suffered several set-backs, the most important of which was the formation of break-away factions.¹¹⁷ The main objective of Sadr's policy towards the US seems to have been to guarantee his own security and to ensure that the US would not attack the Mahdi army, while doing nothing to prevent the US from attacking the break-away factions.¹¹⁸ It is too early to say whether Sadr's retreat to Iran - ostensibly to study theology in Qom¹¹⁹ will lead to his complete dependence on the Iranian regime. Despite his call for a cease-fire there have been periodic violations of various cease-fire accords by the Mahdi Army, indicating that the Mahdi Army is unlikely to become a solely political group in the near future. 120

The conflict in northern Iraq

Northern Iraq is just as deeply affected by the presence of informal networks as the rest of Iraq. Indeed, over the years, the Kurdish Democratic Party (KDP) and the Patriotic Union of Kurdistan (PUK) have been functioning as informal networks with their own militias. A number of Islamist networks have also been operating in northern Iraq. Although the Muslim Brotherhood has been described as the forerunner of all the Islamist political networks and groups in Iraq, 121 it is imperative to note that there are vast differences over policy and strategy among such groups. For

example, the Islamic Party, which is an Iraqi offshoot of the Muslim Brotherhood, has been cooperating with the Islamic Supreme Council of Iraq and has, therefore, overcome the sectarian barrier to cooperation between Shii and Sunni Muslims. Others, however, have chosen the sectarian path because their leaders sought to bring about the collapse of the Iraqi state and saw sectarianism as the most effective means of doing so. Abu Musab al-Zarqawi established a relationship with Ansar al-Islam and Ansar al-Sunnah in pursuit of his strategy of turning Iraq into a platform for exporting jihad to other Middle Eastern states. What is particularly noteworthy, however, is the relationship between such informal networks and the fledgling Iraqi state apparatus. The fact that the Iraqi president and foreign minister are Iraqi Kurds is indicative of the transformation of Iraqi politics. Moreover, increasingly Prime Minister al-Maliki has sought to consolidate his government's relations with the Kurds in order to counter the activities of the followers of Muqtada al-Sadr who left his government in protest at its policy towards the US.

A number of issues are likely to ensure that the behaviour and policies of informal networks, particularly PUK and KDP, will be closely intertwined with larger geostrategic and economic issues which are rapidly transforming the regional landscape. The first is the perception that Iraqi Kurdistan is preparing the ground for an independent state by signing economic, particularly oil agreements with foreign companies.¹²⁴ Secondly, Turkish leaders believe that northern Iraq has become a haven for the Kurdish Workers Party (PKK) which is using northern Iraq not to just launch attacks against Turkey but also to instigate secessionist activities in southeastern Turkey. 125 Tensions have been rising between the Kurdish region and Turkey over this issue. It is believed that as many as 3,000 PKK fighters live in northern Iraq. 126 Kurdish leaders Jalal Talabani and Masud Barzani have sought to establish links between northern Iraq and Turkey and at meetings with Turkish officials they have reportedly said that they see the PKK's presence as a threat. 127 However, the issue remains highly controversial in view of contradictory reports on Iraqi President Jalal Talabani's position on the extradition of PKK members in Iraq. According to a Turkish official, Talabani stated he would not exclude the possibility. However, Talabani's office issued a statement saying that PKK leaders were not living in Iraqi Kurdish cities but with a thousand of their fighters in the inaccessible Qandil mountains. He added that extraditing them would be contrary to the Iraqi constitution, as well as to "Iraqi ethics and international norms". 128

Turkish President Recep Teyyip Erdogan has sharply criticized the European Union for refusing to do more to crack down on PKK activities. 129 The PKK issue has also caused tensions in Turkey's relations with the US. US Secretary of State Condoleezza Rice has declared the PKK to be the US and Turkey's "common enemy" and has stated that Kurdish president Masud Barzani has promised to distance his administration from the PKK. But Turkish leaders found Rice's assurances unconvincing,130 and launched attacks against northern Iraq. Turkey may have discussed its moves against the PKK with Iranian President Ahmadinezhad,131 thereby indicating that it profoundly disagrees with the Bush administration's perceptions of regional threats at least where its own interests are at stake. Increasingly, the US is being compelled to change its strategic priorities in reaction to the realignment of the foreign policies of some of its closest regional allies, such as Turkey, Saudi Arabia and Egypt. 132 Turkish Foreign Minister Ali Babacan has sharply criticized the US for seeking to impose further sanctions on Iran, contending that it was inadvertently strengthening Iran throughout the Middle East. 133

Pradoxically, from an electoral point of view, Erdogan's party has a lot more at stake in northern Iraq than its secularist opponents. It is trying to redefine the basis of Kurdish politics and is hopeful that recent amendments to the constitution, making the president electable by the people for a five-year term, will consolidate the party's position. For that reason, the PKK challenge has occurred at the worst possible time for Erdogan. Moreover, Turkey has been tacitly encouraging the re-emergence of Turkish Hezbollah as a counter-weight to PKK in southeastern Turkey.¹³⁴

Within the Iranian state, there seems to be tacit consensus that Shii federalism is the way forward in Iraq. However, the key issue for Iran is whether Shi'is form a federal region before or after the Kurds. If a federal Kurdish government is formed before a Shi'i one, then the Shi'is will be able to cite the Kurds' decision as justification for forming their own. Moreover, Iran will then have a pretext for cooperating with Turkey and Syria to undermine such a Kurdish entity. During the crisis provoked by PKK's shelling of Turkey, the Iranian government sought to mediate between Turkey and Iraq, and Iranian Foreign Minister Manuchehr Mottaki declared that there would be no need for a Turkish invasion of northern Iraq because there were other ways of dealing with the issue. 135 Iranian policy is aimed at drawing Turkey into a web of relationships, particularly on the Kurdish and energy issues, 136 in order to persuade Ankara not to side with the US on the Iranian nuclear issue. This policy is fully consistent with the actions of the leader of Supreme Islamic Council, Abd al Aziz al-Hakim, who is also the main advocate of Shi'i federalism in Iraq. Hakim declared that there was no justification for the PKK's actions, ¹³⁷ going so far as to support Turkey on this issue. ¹³⁸ It is too early to say whether Iraqi President Jalal Talabani's offer of a strategic relationship to Turkey¹³⁹ will change Turkish policy towards northern Iraq in the medium to long-term or whether Ankara will accept the existence of a federal Iraq.

Linkage politics and state-building

The strategic, policy and operational problems caused by informal networks in Iraq have been accentuated by the lack of a coherent programme for state-building. The decision to encourage democracy rather than a new form of republicanism in Iraq brought to the surface conflicting visions for its future. The decision was partly a response to Ayatollah Sistani's call for free elections in Iraq. Sistani himself was then used by the Iranian regime as a vehicle to further its own agenda in Iraq. Sistani's vulnerability to political pressure compounded the problems facing his supporters, a number of whom were assassinated in 2007. This was against a background of growing divisions within the Shi'i community which led to clashes between supporters of the Mahdi Army and the Islamic Supreme Council of Iraq.

It would be no exaggeration to argue that the dispute over the future nature of the Iraqi state, or indeed even its existence, has been the main cause of the insurgency in that country. One can even argue that the state apparatus and the constitution are exacerbating the insurgency by preventing the formation of a centralized state capable of quelling the insurgency, and strengthening the very fault-lines that caused the insurgency in the first place. Moreover, such disputes have undermined the process of establishing governmental institutions both in Baghdad and provinces. It would be wrong to assume that the sectarianism tearing the country apart is the only cause of this dispute and that dividing the country will resolve the conflict.¹⁴⁰

There have been significant intra-Shii and intra-Sunni conflicts in Iraq. The conflict between the Anbar Salvation Council and Al-Qa'idah Iraq and that between Muqtada al-Sadr and the Supreme Islamic Council are as much about the future orientation of Iraq as about Iraqi political leaders' struggle for power. At the same

time, any external proposals for the division of the country are likely to alienate all Iraqi political leaders, as the reactions to the Biden proposal for the soft partition of the country demonstrated.¹⁴¹

The Iraqi polity is being pulled in opposite directions by an array of informal networks which, at times, pursue vastly contradictory objectives. At the same time, powerful regional countries (Iran, Turkey, Saudi Arabia and Syria) are unlikely to forego the option of interfering in Iraq's internal affairs, because they do not believe that either the coalition or Iraqi political leaders can be relied upon to secure their interests in an increasingly fragmented Iraq. Thus any effort to start the process of state, rather than democracy, building in Iraq must begin with an effort to shape Iraqi linkage politics. That is the domain in which vital strategic interactions will take place. One such linkage is the one affecting the central government and Sunni Arab tribes. The Maliki government has been trying to reconstitute its power base by reaching out to the Kurds. Some of Maliki's allies also favour a similar plan for the Sunni tribes, whom they find more reliable than the Sunni bloc of parties which left the government. At the same time, there is concern that the government must exercise greater control over efforts to reach out to the Sunni tribes.

The dynamics of the insurgency in Anbar and the political situation in southern-central and northern Iraq demonstrate various aspects of linkage politics. In Anbar the central government is dependent on the US and Sunni tribes for quelling the insurgency. In fact, Anbar has become a model for quelling Sunni insurgencies in the rest of the country. Since the surge led to close cooperation with newly formed Iraqi units, Iraqis have established local security forces called Concerned Local Citizens. They are ad hoc auxiliary police forces and lightly armed. Although reportedly they receive no weapons, they are paid by US forces. The Iraqi government is reconsidering the status of such forces. In some areas they have been integrated into local or national police forces or into the Iraqi army. However, in some cases the Iraqi government has been reluctant to do so because some of them have fought against it. 143

Indeed, while welcoming the fact that Sunni tribes have chosen to turn against Al-Qa'idah Iraq and promising 120 million dollars to the province as a gesture of reconciliation,144 the Maliki government is concerned that counter-insurgency efforts might empower the Sunni tribes involved in counter-insurgency operations and undermine the rule of the central government.¹⁴⁵ In the north, however, the situation is vastly different. There the Sunnis are dependent on the government's bargaining power vis-à-vis the Kurds who are, in turn, vulnerable to the actions of Iranian and Turkish governments. In southern Iraq the dispute over federalism and the nature of the Iraqi state are likely to continue. In fact, Sadr's level of popularity in the south means that the continuation of the surge and the suppression of the Mahdi Army are likely to lead to civil war there, because Sadr and the Iraqi Islamic Supreme Council, Fazila Party and local Basra federalists are pursuing vastly different political agendas. Local Basra federalists do not approve of the boundaries of the sort of federal state that the Iraqi Islamic Supreme Council has envisaged. 146 Basrawi nationalists are primarily interested in ensuring that local oil revenues will be spent on their own region. Sadr, who remains the Islamic Supreme Council of Irag's main opponent, however, still remains opposed to the federal project. Indeed, this is likely to be the main trigger point for a southern civil war, and given the level of influence of both Sadr and the Islamic Supreme Council of Iraq, it is likely that such a civil war will spill over into other Shii regions of the country and rekindle hostilities among other sectors of Iraqi body politic.¹⁴⁷

Not until the coalition has begun to shape the main arena in which informal networks operate, will it be in a position to envisage the contours of a future Iraqi

state. At present, there is no agreement among the major Iraqi groups involved in the insurgency that all the linkages are legitimate or should be maintained. For example, Sunni insurgent groups which have received assistance from Saudi or Syrian sources are unlikely to see the actions of Kurdish or Shii groups pursuing linkage politics as legitimate. The same is true of Shii and Kurdish informal networks. The Ankara security conference on Iraq in late 2007, which became an arena for settling Turkey's dispute with the Kurdish Regional Government over the issue of PKK presence in northern Iraq is a case in point.

Moreover, linkage politics in the south are such that they are likely to affect the region's relations with Iran, Saudi Arabia, Bahrain and Kuwait for years to come. A southern Iraqi Shii federal zone can be expected to try to integrate at least at the economic level with Iran, and to reach out to Saudi and Bahraini Shi'is. This will make the Iraqi state's access to the sea dependent on the Shi'is', not to mention the Iranians' goodwill. The formation of an Iraqi Shi'i state will be a direct threat to Saudi Arabia, Kuwait and Bahrain and probably also other GCC states. Such a state will not be a maritime power, but it will be dependent on Iran, a maritime power which will probably be increasingly inclined to flex its muscles. Moreover, Iran is building a second nuclear reactor near its border with Iraq. The Iran-Iraq border area is therefore likely to become even more geo-strategically important in the medium to long-term. Thus in southern and central Iraq the conflict for supremacy will have significant regional, and indeed global, geostrategic consequences.

Conclusion: Iraq and post-international politics

The activities of informal networks and the inability or unwillingness of the central government or provincial authorities to curb the activities of such groups have led some scholars, most notably a former head of the US State Department's policy planning staff Stephen Krasner, to propose the redefinition of the very concept of sovereignty in international relations. Krasner's proposal is based on the assumption that the concept of sovereignty has lost its meaning as the main organizing principle of international relations, which is based on the somewhat outdated assumption that international relations and inter-state relations are identical. Krasner examined the prevailing models for resolving protracted conflicts and found them wanting. Krasner's proposed solution to the problem is based on re-introducing the concept of trusteeship for areas that are not governed by their central governments.

The concept, as Krasner admits, is unlikely to be acceptable to the international community for a number of reasons. Firstly, in an era of increasing political awakening it is likely to be interpreted as being symbolic of a bygone colonial era. Secondly, given the disagreements between major powers, it is unlikely that the international community will be able to create a concert of powers arrangement for such conflicts. Thirdly and, above all, the main flaw in Krasner's argument is that it is based on an antiquated notion of sanctuary and generation of strategic power. It is based on the notion that control of territory is what gives insurgent groups power and that denying them such control will also prevent them from generating strategic power. However, control of territory is no longer necessary for gaining political space. Indeed, in the era of globalized insurgencies control of territory can under certain circumstances be an obstacle to gaining political space. Ultimately, gaining political, and not necessarily territorial, space and influence is the main objective of all insurgent groups.

Iraq is a microcosm of the global strategic landscape which has been shaped by the emergence of post-international politics. In post-international politics there is little or no distinction between domestic and international politics or national and transnational actors. ¹⁵⁴ Such distinctions have been increasingly blurred by porous boundaries and the emergence of linkage politics. Spheres of authority have emerged in place of domestic and international actors, and represent the interests of sovereignty-free actors who are not necessarily bound by norms of international behaviour. ¹⁵⁵ Given the porous nature of the Iraqi polity and the increasing fragmentation of the Iraqi state the informal networks active at all levels of Iraq's post-international politics have had major geostrategic effects at national, regional, and indeed global levels. At the same time, the concept of territoriality has lost much of its meaning in international politics.

The current British and American preoccupation with "governance of ungoverned spaces" says a lot about the dynamics shaping post-international politics. However, it is imperative to note that such "ungoverned" spaces are often under the control of forces that are hostile to the interests of the UK or the US or the state they are supporting. Iraq is a case in point. The Iraqi government does not have a monopoly on the use of force in the country and it is unlikely to have such a monopoly in the near future. Above all, it has become abundantly clear that even the Iraqi groups that are participating in the political process cannot agree on even a minimalistic definition of the concept of raison d'état. As a result Iraq has a multi-layered state apparatus fighting multiple insurgencies.

Moreover, given the large number of such "ungoverned" spaces in the world, it is unlikely that the old combination of direct use of military power and provision of economic assistance will put an end to insurgencies. In past insurgencies during the Cold War or the colonial period, it was possible to isolate insurgents and to clear up areas in which they were present through the use of military power, the provision of economic assistance and arming local forces hostile to insurgent groups. In post-international politics, however, the use of cyberspace means that the battle-space is non-linear and may even be non-territorial and non-contiguous. Thus sanctuaries can exist in the middle of metropolitan areas of countries involved in counter-insurgency warfare. 156 These are two areas in which informal networks increasingly thrive. Moreover, as sovereignty-free and amorphous actors, informal networks can engage in ambiguous warfare. Indeed capacity-building for ambiguous warfare is the area where informal networks are most threatening. Moreover, as the West's experience with Algerian and other networks has shown, capacity-building for terrorist activities can take place as part of a larger effort to engage in hostile political activities, not all of which may be illegal. Terrorist financing is an example of the use of virtual sanctuaries. The fact that there is no agreement on what constitutes terrorist financing demonstrates the difficulty of formulating effective counter-terrorism strategies in the era of post-international politics. 157

Ultimately, the challenge at the broadest level is reducing the power and influence of hostile spheres of authority. It is important to note that there is a distinction between those and terrorist organizations. The dispute over the designation of various Middle Eastern groups as terrorist is a case in point. Indeed hostile capacity building for political action demonstrates the extent to which sovereignty-free actors can threaten the sovereignty of Western nations. Although the activities of Islamist groups seeking to change foreign policies of Western powers are not always state-sponsored, the fact remains that such activities are a direct threat to the sovereignty of Western nations whose governments have been given a mandate by their electorate to pursue their policies.

Iraq is a salient example of a post-modern insurgency taking place in the post-international political system in which the concept of raison d'état is losing its meaning. In fact, even a cursory glance at the historical evidence indicates that in Iraq the concept of raison d'état never really took hold. The country was governed by a series of patrimonial dictatorships in which informal networks played a key role. What such informal networks did, of course, was establish spheres of authority. Some authors, such as Marc Sageman, have argued that the pressure on core Al-Qa'idah has led to the emergence of franchise groups or hubs which operate independently of core Al-Qa'idah if only because the leadership of core Al-Qa'idah has been under such pressure since 9/11 that the security of the leadership has taken precedence. However, as we have seen in this paper, this is only a tactical explanation. The leader of Al-Qa'idah Iraq, Abu Musab al-Zarqawi, had managed to establish extensive links to various groups in Europe, including those who were responsible for terrorist attacks or plots. However, is a salient place of the post-independent place of the post-independent place of the post-independent place.

There are vast differences between various jihadist and religious/nationalist groups over the choice of strategy and tactics because they have different visions. Thus one cannot address the issue of governance in Iraq without dealing with the challenge of hostile spheres of authority. Indeed, by early 2008 some US commanders in the field had come to this conclusion, contending that while Al-Qa'idah was seen as a foreign entity and had been defeated, the Shii challenge was likely to be long-term and enduring.¹⁶¹ However, in order to deal with the issue of governance, one must address the issue of what James Rosenau has called aggregation dynamics, namely the way in which issues are linked to one another at different levels, 162 and their role in the formation of informal networks. Key questions such as federalism, the role of religion in Iraqi politics and the conflict between Iraqi first and pan-Islamist insurgent organizations have generated aggregation and disaggregation dynamics within the insurgency itself that transcend sectarian boundaries. The major characteristic of insurgencies in the era of post-international politics is likely to be the relationship between aggregation dynamics at micro and macro levels. Informal networks will play a key role in all such insurgencies because through their nodes they inhabit all the levels of interaction ranging from intra-state to inter-state and global levels. What connects these levels to one another is the ability of individual members of such informal networks to attach emotions to issues of importance to them. 163 That is why the war of ideas is a vital part of counter-insurgency efforts in the era of post-international politics.

Endnotes

¹ See Jeffrey Record, *Beating Goliath: Why Insurgencies Win* (Washington D.C.: Potomac Books, Inc, 2007) and Thomas Ricks, *Fiasco: The American Military Adventure in Iraq* (London: Penguin, paperback edition, 2006).

On Vietnam as "the wrong war" see Jeffrey Record, *The Wrong War: Why We Lost in Vietnam* (Annapolis, Maryland, Naval Institute Press, 1998).

³ A salient example of this fallacy is the study of asymmetric conflicts by Ivan Arreguin-Toft. See Ivan Arreguin-Toft, *How the Weak Win Wars: A Theory of Asymmetric Conflict* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2005).

⁴ On the threat matrix see Dr A. Goodman, Asymmetric Strategies in the Middle East, (Shrivenham: Advanced Research and Assessment Group, the Defence Academy of the United Kingdom, September 2007).

⁵ See James N. Rosenau, *Turbulence in World Politics: A Theory of Change and Continuity* (Princeton, New Jersey, Princeton University Press, 1990) and James N. Rosenau, *Distant Proximities: Dynamics beyond Globalization* (Princeton, New Jersey, Princeton University Press, 2003).

- ⁶ See Mohammed M. Hafez, Suicide Bombers in Iraq: The Strategy and Ideology of Martyrdom (Washington D.C. United States Institute of Peace Press, 2007), Ahmed S. Hashim, Insurgency and Counter-Insurgency in Iraq (London: Hurst and Company, 2006).
- ⁷ See Jerry M Long, Saddam's War of Words: Politics, Religion and the Iraqi Invasion of Kuwait (Austin: University of Texas Press, 2004), James Piscatori (ed), Islamic Fundamentalisms and the Gulf Crisis (Chicago, The Fundamentalism Project, The American Academy of Arts and Sciences, 1991).
- ⁸ Long, Saddam's War of Words, pp. 120-178. See also Olivier Roy, The Failure of Political Islam, translated by Carol Volk (London and New York: I.B. Tauris, paperback edition, 1999), pp. 121-22.
- ⁹ For a detailed account of the Iranian policy debate see Henner Furtig, *Iran's Rivalry with Saudi Arabia Between the Gulf Wars* (Durham Middle East Monographs, Reading: Ithaca Press, 2002).
- ¹⁰ See Seyyed Vali Reza Nasr, *The Vanguard of the Islamic Revolution: The Jamaat-i Islami of Pakistan* (Berkeley and Los Angeles, California: University of California Press, 1994), pp. 215-16.
- ¹¹ For a detailed account see Douglas Frantz and Catherine Collins, *The Nuclear Jihadist* (New York and Boston: Twelve, 2007), pp. 177-79.
- ¹² See Adrian Levy and Catherine Scott-Clark, *Deception: Pakistan, the United States and the Global Nuclear Weapons Conspiracy* (London: Atlantic Books, 2007), pp. 219-21.
- ¹³ For detailed accounts see Mohammed M. Hafez, *Suicide Bombers in Iraq: The Strategy and Ideology of Martyrdom* (Washington D.C. United States Institute of Peace Press, 2007) and Hashim, *Insurgency and Counter-Insurgency in Iraq.*
- ¹⁴ See Hafez, Suicide Bombers in Iraq, pp. 49, 63.
- ¹⁵ See ibid, p. 49.
- ¹⁶ For detailed accounts see Hafez, Suicide Bombers in Iraq and Hashim, Insurgency and Counter-Insurgency in Iraq.
- ¹⁷ See Abdel Bari Atwan, *The Secret History of al-Qa'ida* (London: Saqi Books, 2006), Peter Bergen, *The Osama bin Laden I Know: An Oral History of al Qaeda's Leader* (New York: Free Press, 2006), Fawaz A. Gerges, *The Far Enemy: Why Jihad Went Global* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2006), Stephen Holmes, *The Matador's Cape: America's Reckless Response to Terror* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2007), Michael Scheuer, "Al-Qaeda's Insurgency Doctrine: Aiming for a 'Long War", *Terrorism Focus*, Volume 3, Issue 8, (February 28, 2006).
- ¹⁸ See Jean Charles Brisard, *Zarqawi: The New Face of Al-Qaeda*, translated by Damien Martinez (Cambridge: Polity Press, 2005), pp. 55-151.
- ¹⁹ See Brisard, *Zarqawi*, pp. 121-25, for Zarqawi's complex relationship with Iran and 230-32, for diagrams of his organization provided by Shadi Abdullah during his interrogation by the German authorities. On Shadi Abdullah see Desmond Butler and Don van Natta, "Threats and Responses: Terror Network; A Qaeda Informer Helps Investigators Trace Group's Trail", *The New York Times*, February 17, 2003.
- ²⁰ See Brisard, Zarqawi, p. 123.
- ²¹ See Thomas Joscelyn, "Death by car Bomb in Damascus", *The Weekly Standard*, February 16, 2008. On Iran's relationship with Al-Qa'idah see Thomas Joscelyn, *Iran's Proxy War against America* (Claremont: The Claremont Institute for the Study of Statesmanship and Political Philosophy, 2007). On Hasan al-Turabi's relationship with Iran and his networks see Monte Palmer and Princess Palmer, *At the Heart of Terror: Islam, Jihadists, And America's War on Terrorism* (Lanham, Rowman and Littlefield Publishers Inc, 2004), pp. 102-24, and Monte Palmer and Princess Palmer, *Islamic Extremism: Causes, Diversity, Challenges* (Lanham: Rowman and Littlefield Publishers Inc, 2008), pp. 133-38, 143-51.
- ²² On Zawahiri and Iran see Rory McCarthy, "Bin Laden's No 2 'captured in Iran'", *The Guardian*, February 18, 2002. On Saad bin Laden and Saif al-Adl see Brisard, *Zarqawi*, p. 124. See "Iran 'not hosting' Bin Ladin's son", Al-Jazeera (in English), October 14, 2003, "Iran frees bin Laden son: newspaper", *Reuters*, August 2, 2006. On Saif al-Adl see Thomas Joscelyn, "Al Qaeda's Pursuit of Nukes, While Under 'House Arrest' in Iran", *Thomas Joscelyn Blog*, May 4, 2007, at http://thomasjoscelyn.blogspot.com/2007/05/al-qaedas-pursuit-of-nukes-while-under.html
- ²³ See Hafez, Suicide Bombers in Iraq, pp. 63-78.

- ²⁴ See Hafez, *Suicide Bombers in Iraq*, p. P. 77. Hafez notes the initial differences over the choice of strategy between the bin Laden-Zawahiri group and Zarqawi but does not consider the wider strategic implications.
- ²⁵ See Brisard, *Zarqawi*, pp. 188-96, Barry Rubin, *The Truth About Syria* (New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2007), pp. 81-82, 181-82, 195, 203, 236, Barry Rubin, "Iran's Nuclear and Syria's Iraq Adventures", *Middle East Review of International Affairs* (MERIA), Volume 11, Number 4, December 2007).
- ²⁶ See Seymour M. Hersh, "The Syrian Bet", *The New Yorker*, July 28, 2003, David W. Lesch, *The New Lion of Damascus: Bashar al-Asad and Modern Syria* (New Haven and London: Yale University Press, 2005), pp. 161-62, Flynt Leverett, *Inheriting Syria: Bashar's Trial by Fire* (Washington D.C.: Brookings Institution, 2005), pp. 142-43.
- ²⁷ See Rajiv Chandrasekaran, "Who Killed Iraq?", *Foreign Policy*, September/October 2006. See also Hafez, *Suicide Bombers in Iraq*, pp. 36-46, 55-56, 70-71, 82-83, 92-93.
- ²⁸ See Letter signed by Zarqawi, seized in Iraq in 2004, in Brisard, *Zarqawi*, Appendix VIII, pp. 233-51.
- ²⁹ See Murad al-Shishani, "Al-Zarqawi's Rise to Power: Analyzing Tactics and Targets", *Terrorism Monitor*, Volume 3, Issue 22 (November 17, 2005).
- ³⁰ See "Qaeda changing tacics in Diyala", Reuters, Khaleej Times, 8 December 2007.
- ³¹ See Stephen Negus, "Call for Sunni state in Iraq", *The Financial Times*, October 15, 2006, Uzi Mahnaimi, "Al-Qaeda planning militant Islamic state within Iraq", *The Sunday Times*, May 13, 2007, Lydia Khalil, "The Islamic State of Iraq Launches Plan of Nobility", *Terrorism Focus*, Volume 4, Issue 7 (March 27, 2007), Bill Roggio, "Islamic State of Iraq an al Qaeda front", *The Long War Journal*, July 18, 2007.
- ³² See Bill Roggio, "1920s Revolution Brigades turns on al Qaeda in Diyala", *The Long War Journal*, June 12, 2007, "Iraq Raids Net Terrorists, Weapons; Sheiks, U.S. Leaders Meet", *American Forces Press Service*, July 15, 2007, Gerry J. Gilmore, American Forces Press Service, ""Operation Ithaca' Surprises, Pummels, al Qaeda Forces", *Army/Mil/news*, July 18, 2007, Bill Roggio, "Iraq Report: Sunni insurgents vs. Al Qaeda in Diyala", *The Long War Journal*, August 16, 2007.
- ³³ See Hafez, Suicide Bombers in Iraq, p. 37.
- 34 Ibid.
- 35 Ibid.
- ³⁶ See Gerges, *The Far Enemy*, pp. 261-62. On the Maqdisi-Zarqawi relationship see Brisard, *Zarqawi*, pp. 16-21, 33-41, 164, 185.
- ³⁷ Gerges, *The Far Enemy*, pp. 261-62.
- ³⁸ See Brisard, Zarqawi, pp. 163-64.
- ³⁹ See Ali A. Allawi, *The Occupation of Iraq: Winning the War, Losing the Peace* (New Haven and London: Yale University Press, 2007), p. 240.
- ⁴⁰ Hafez, Suicide Bombers in Iraq, p. 79.
- ⁴¹ Ibid, pp. 79-80.
- ⁴² See Brain Fishman, "After Zarqawi: The Dilemmas and Future of Al Qaeda in Iraq", *The Washington Quarterly*, Autumn 2006, p. 26, Bruce Riedel, "Al Qaeda Strikes Back", *Foreign Affairs*, May/June 2007, Gareth Porter, "Al-Qaeda spark for an Iran-US fire", *Inter Press Service*, June 7, 2007.
- ⁴³ See Robert Wesley, "Al-Muhajir Calls for Nuclear Scientists to Join the Mujahideen in Iraq", *Terrorism Focus*, Volume 3, Issue 39 (October 10, 2006).
- ⁴⁴ See Brynjar Lia, *Architect of Global Jihad: The Life of Al-Qaida Strategist Abu Mus'ab al-Suri* (London: Hurst and Company, 2007), pp. 75-79, 216-20, 243-44, 253-54, 278-92.
- ⁴⁵ See Ibid on Nasar's comments on WMD. On Nasar and Zarqawi's relationship see Brisard, *Zarqawi*, pp. 185-87 and Lia, *Architect of Global Jihad*, pp. 328-31.
- ⁴⁶ See Kimberly Kagan, "The Anbar Awakening: Displacing al Qaeda from Its Stronghold in Western Iraq", *Iraq Report August 21, 2006-March 30, 2007*, (Washington D.C.: Institute for the Study of War and Weekly Standard.com, 2007), Howard LaFranchi and Sam Dagher, "'Anbar model' under fire", *The Christian Science Monitor*, June 26, 2007.
- ⁴⁷ See Amit R. Paley, "Shift in Tactics Aims to Revive Struggling Insurgency", *The Washington Post*, February 8, 2008.
- ⁴⁸ See Bradley Brooks, "No Local Allies in Wings for Mosul Fight", *The Associated Press*, February 8, 2008.

- ⁴⁹ See Fadhil Ali, "Sunni Rivalries in al-Anbar Province Threaten Iraq's Security", *Terrorism Focus*, Volume 5, Issue 10 (March 11, 2008).
- ⁵⁰ See Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, Volume 10, Number 18, May 24, 2007.
- ⁵¹ See Robert Dreyfuss, "Nationalists Stirring in Iraq", *The Nation*, January 16, 2008.
- ⁵² On Iyad Allawi see Fouad Ajami, *The Foreigner's Gift: The Americans, the Arabs and the Iraqis in Iraq* (New York: Free Press, paperback edition, 2007), pp. 284-85.
- ⁵³ See Joshua Partlow, "Maliki's Office Is Seen Behind Purge in Forces", *The Washington Post*, April 30, 2007.
- ⁵⁴ See Sumedha Senanayake, "Iraq: Premier Under Fire From All Sides", *Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty*, November 30, 2006.
- ⁵⁵ See "Al-Maliki likely to hand Kirkuk to Kurds as they threaten to bring down government", *Associated Press, Iraq News Monitor*, April 4, 2007.
- ⁵⁶ See Thomas R. Mockaitis, *The Iraq War: Learning from the Past, Adapting to the Present, and Planning for the Future*, (Carlisle Barracks: Strategic Studies Institute, US Army War College, February 2007). Mockaitis, however, primarily discusses the number of troops deployed in counter-insurgency operations rather than the much more important question of attacking the insurgents' strategy.
- ⁵⁷ See "Al-Maliki likely to hand Kirkuk to Kurds as they threaten to bring down government", Associated Press, Iraq News Monitor, April 4, 2007.
- ⁵⁸ See "Sadr City Bombing Kills 4, Wounds 30; Sadrists announce Mourning for Mughniyah", *The Herald Sun*, February 15, 2008.
- ⁵⁹ See Mohammed Al-Shabout, "Kurds and Arabs fail to bridge differences", *Azzaman, Iraq Updates*, 26 December 2007.
- ⁶⁰ See "Al-Zawahiri in Two Recent Messages: Iran Stabbed a Knife into the Back of the Islamic Nation;' Urges Hamas to Declare Commitment to Restoring the Caliphate", *Middle East Media Research Institute* (MEMRI), Special Dispatch Series No.1787, December 18, 2007.
- ⁶¹ For various interpretations of the Ba'athist regime's decision to reach an accommodation with Muhammad Sadeq al-Sadr see International Crisis Group, *Iraq's Muqtada al-Sadr: Spoiler or Stabiliser?*, Middle East Report No. 55, 11 July 2006, p. 3. ⁶² Ibid.
- 63 See ibid, p. 8.
- ⁶⁴ See Allawi, The Occupation of Iraq, pp. 210-13.
- 65 See Ajami, The Foreigners' Gift, p. 99.
- ⁶⁶ On Sadr's opposition to Sistani see Ajami, *The Foreigner's Gift*, p. 100, Babak Rahimi, "The Sadr-Sistani Relationship", *Terrorism Monitor*, Volume 5, Issue 6 (March 29, 2007).
- ⁶⁷ See "Siege of Shia cleric ends", BBC News, 14 April 2003.
- ⁶⁸ See Babak Rahimi, "The Sadr-Sistani Relationship", *Terrorism Monitor*, Volume 5, Issue 6, (March 29, 2007).
- ⁶⁹ See Jonathan Steele, *Defeat: Why They Lost Iraq* (London and New York: I.B. Tauris, 2008), p. 93.
- ⁷⁰ See Ajami, *The Foreigner's Gift*, p. 144, International Crisis Group, *Iraq's Muqtada al-Sadr: Spoiler or Stabiliser?*, pp. 7-10.
- ⁷¹ For detailed accounts of Sistani's views see Mehdi Khalaji, *The Last Marja: Sistani and the End of Traditional Religious Authority in Shiism*, Policy Focus#59 (Washington D.C.: The Washington Institute for Near East Policy, September 2006), Allawi, *The Occupation of Iraq*, pp. 204-19.
- ⁷² See Robert Collier, "Shiite clerics stand in constitution's path", *San Francisco Chronicle*, November 17, 2003. Collier skirts the issue somewhat and despite presenting evidence of Khamenei's support for the Ha'iri line, says that it is not clear what Khamenei was doing.
- ⁷³ On Iranian policy towards Iraq see Babak Ganji, *Main Currents in Iranian Strategy Since* 9/11 (Camberley: Conflict Studies Research Centre, Defence Academy of the United Kingdom, 2005), Babak Ganji, *A Shi'i Enclave: Iranian Policy Towards Iraq* (Camberley: Conflict Studies Research Centre, March 2006).
- ⁷⁴ See Babak Ganji, *Main Currents in Iranian Strategy Since* 9/11 (Camberley: Conflict Studies Research Centre, Defence Academy of the United Kingdom, 2005), Babak Ganji, *A Shi'i Enclave: Iranian Policy Towards Iraq* (Camberley: Conflict Studies Research Centre, March 2006).
- ⁷⁵ See James Risen, State of War: The Secret History of the CIA and the Bush Administration (New York: Free Press, 2006), pp. 216-17, Trita Parsi, Treacherous Alliance: The Secret

Dealings of Israel, Iran and the U.S. (New Haven and London: Yale University Press, 2007), pp. 245-46, and Barbara Slavin, Bitter Friends, Bosom Enemies: Iran, the U.S. and the Twisted Path to Confrontation (New York: St Martin's Press, 2007), p. 205.

- ⁷⁶ See International Crisis Group, *Shiite Politics in Iraq: The Role of the Supreme Council*, Middle East Report No. 70, 15 November 2007, p. 10.
- ⁷⁷ See "Iraq plays down claims of abuse" *BBC News*, 17 November 2005, "Iraq official defends 'torture' facility", CNN, November 18, 2005, Ken Silverstein, "The minister of Civil War: Bayan Jabr, Paul Bremer and the rise of the Iraqi death squads", *Harper's Magazine*, August 2006, and Interview with Bayan Jabr, November 21, 2006, on the programme, "Gangs of Iraq", *PBS Frontline*.
- ⁷⁸ See Babak Rahimi, "The Sadr-Sistani Relationship". See also Ajami, *The Foreigner's Gift*, pp. 144-45, and Allawi, *The Occupation of Iraq*, pp. 327-33.
- ⁷⁹ See Ajami, *The Foreigner's Gift*, pp. 144-45.
- ⁸⁰ See Lydia Khalil, "Al-Sadr's Weakening Grip on the Mahdi Army", *Terrorism Focus*, Volume 3, Issue 39 (October 10, 2006), Lydia Khalil, "The Shiite Zarqawi: A profile of Abu Deraa", *Terrorism Monitor*, Volume 4, Issue 22, (November 16, 2006).
- ⁸¹ See International Crisis group interview, Mahdi Army commander, Baghdad, September 2007, in International Crisis Group, *Iraq's Civil War, the Sadrists and the Surge*, Middle East Report No. 72, 7 February 2008, p. 15.
- 82 Ibid, p. 15.
- 83 Ibid.
- 84 Ibid.
- 85 See Fars News Agency, 22 January 2006, see also Ganji, A Shi'i Enclave, p. 16.
- 86 See "Nasrallah promises to expand fight", Al-Jazeera, February 14, 2008.
- ⁸⁷ See "Sadr City Bombing Kills 4, Wounds 30; Sadrists announce Mourning for Mughniyah", *The Herald Sun*, February 15, 2008.
- 88 See International Crisis Group, Iraq's Civil War, the Sadrists and the Surge, p. 19.
- ⁸⁹ See Lionel Bihar, "The Challenge in Iraq's Other Cities: Basra", *Council on Foreign Relations*, June 28, 2006, Ali al-Fadhily, "Basra Splits Between Warring Shias", *Inter Press Service*, April 20, 2007, Babak Rahimi, "The Militia Politics of Basra", *Terrorism Monitor*, Volume 5, Issue 13, (July 6, 2007).
- ⁹⁰ See Valentinas Mite, "'Hundreds' of Militants Killed In Al-Najaf Battle", *Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty*, January 29, 2007, Sumedha Senanayake, "Iraq: Al-Najaf Mystery Reflects Iraqi Divisions", *Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty*, February 2, 2007, Kathleen Ridolfo, "Iraq: Does Government Crackdown Target Messianic Cults or Opposition?", *Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty*, February 6, 2008.
- ⁹¹ Kathleen Ridolfo, "Iraq: Does Government Crackdown Target Messianic Cults or Opposition?", *Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty*, February 6, 2008.
- 92 Ibid.
- 93 Ibid.
- ⁹⁴ See Allawi, *The Occupation of Iraq*, pp. 437-38.
- ⁹⁵ For a detailed argument in favour of such a dialogue see Reuel Marc Gerecht, "In Iraq, Let's Fight One War at a Time", *The New York Times*, December 21, 2006. See also Reuel Marc Gerecht, *The Islamic Paradox: Shiite Clerics, Sunni Fundamentalists, and the Coming of Arab Democracy* (Washington D.C.: American Enterprise Institute Press, 2004).
- ⁹⁶ See *Raja News*, 4 December 2007. See also *Kayhan*, 4 December 2007, *Kayhan*, 4 December 2007. See also "Iran proposes Gulf security pact", *BBC News*, 4 December 2007, and "Gulf states urge peace with Iran", *BBC News*, 4 December 2007.
- ⁹⁷ See "Retired general: U.S. can live with a nuclear Iran", *CNN*, at <u>www.cnn.com</u>, "US needs more jaw and less war with Iran: analysts", *Agence France Press*, October 20, 2007.
- ⁹⁸ See Fred Kagan, *No Middle Way: The Challenge of Exit Strategies from Iraq* (Washington D.C.: American Enterprise Institute Press, 2007).
- ⁹⁹ On Basra's oil resources and political competition in Basra see Ben Lando, "Analysis: Oil flows in Basra power vacuum", *United Press International*, August 16, 2007.
- ¹⁰⁰ On the Baghdad-centric focus see Kimberly Kagan, "The Real Surge: Preparing for Operation Phantom Thunder", *Iraq Report February 14-June 15 2007*, (Washington D.C.: Institute for the Study of War and Weekly Standard.com, 2007)

- ¹⁰¹ See International Crisis Group, *Iraq's Civil War, the Sadrists and the Surge*, Middle East Report, No. 72, 7 February 2008, p. 5, fn 23.
- ¹⁰² On the Islamic Supreme Council of Iraq's strategy see Babak Ganji, *A Shi'i Enclave: Iranian Policy Towards Iraq* (Camberley: Conflict Studies Research Centre, March 2006), "Hakim: Iran-US talks on Iraq Highly Constructive, Iraqi people Want US Forces Out", *Islamic Republic News Agency*, November 21, 2007, "New Iran-U.S. talks on Iraq imminent: Hakim", *Tehran Times*, December 5, 2007.
- ¹⁰³ On the Iraqi Islamic Supreme Council's policies see International Crisis Group, *Shiite Politics in Iraq: The Role of the Supreme Council*, Middle East Report No. 70, 15 November 2007.
- ¹⁰⁴ See Karen De Young, "Iran Cited in Iraq's Decline in Violence", *The Washington Post*, December 23, 2007.
- ¹⁰⁵ See International Crisis Group, Irag's Civil War, the Sadrists and the Surge, pp. 13-21.
- ¹⁰⁶ See Reidar Visser, "The Supreme Council Marks Fourth Anniversary of Baqir al-Hakim's Assassination: No Mention of Federalism", www.historiae.org, 17 July 2007.
- ¹⁰⁷ See Reidar Visser, "The Law on the Powers of Governorates Not Organised in a Region: Washington's 'Moderate' Allies Show Some Not-So-Moderate Tendencies", www.historiae.org, 11 February 2008.
- ¹⁰⁸ See International Crisis Group, Shiite Politics in Iraq.
- 109 See Khalaji, The Last Marja.
- ¹¹⁰ On this point see Wilfried Buchta, *Who Rules Iran?: The Structure of Power in the Islamic Republic* (Washington D.C.: The Washington Institute for Near East Policy), pp. 192-94.
- ¹¹¹ On disrupting the OODA loop see: Timothy B. Killam, Major, United States Air Force, *Weapons of Mass Disruption*, (Rhode Island: US Naval War College, 1996).
- ¹¹² On sub-national level conflicts see, Thomas P.M. Barnett, "Seven Deadly Sins of Network-Centric Warfare", *The U.S. Naval Institute*, 1999, January issue, pp. 36-39.
- ¹¹³ On this point see Jeffrey White, *An Adaptive Insurgency: Confronting Adversary Networks in Iraq*, Policy Focus#58 (Washington D.C.: Washington Institute for Near East Policy, September 2006).
- ¹¹⁴ This is perhaps the main shortcoming of two of the most important studies of the Iraqi insurgency; Hafez, *Suicide Bombers in Iraq* and Hashim *Insurgency and Counter-Insurgency in Iraq*.
- ¹¹⁵ See Patrick Quinn, "Shiite Lauds, warns 'Awakening Councils', Associated Press, The Slate.com, December 21, 2007.
- ¹¹⁶ On Sadr's lack of religious seniority see Ajami, *The Foreigners' Gift*, p. 147, Babak Rahimi, "Becoming an Ayatollah: The New Iraqi Politics of Moqtada al-Sadr", *Terrorism Monitor*, Volume 6, Issue 3, (February 7, 2008).
- ¹¹⁷ See Lydia Khalil, "Al-Sadr's Weakening Grip on the Mahdi Army", *Terrorism Focus*, Volume 3, Issue 39 (October 10, 2006).
- ¹¹⁸ See Patrick Quinn, "Shiite Lauds, warns 'Awakening Councils', Associated Press, The Slate.com, December 21, 2007.
- For a detailed account see the article by Ali Musavi Khalkhali in the journal, *Iranian Diplomacy*, accessed 11 March 2008.
- ¹²⁰ See for example, Sam Dagher, "Is the Mahdi Army's 'Cease-Fire' Over?", *The Christian Science Monitor*, March 17, 2008.
- ¹²¹ On this point see David Romano, *An Outline of Kurdish Islamist Groups in Iraq*, Occasional Paper (Washington D.C.: The Jamestown Foundation, September 2007).
- ¹²² See Faleh A. Jabar, *The Shiite Movement in Iraq* (London: Saqi Books, 2003), pp. 122-27. ¹²³ See Brisard, *Zarqawi*, pp. 106-32.
- ¹²⁴ Sumedha Senanayake, "Baghdad, Kurds at Odds Over Oil Deals", *Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, Iraq Report*, November 30, 2007, Volume 10, Number 42, Sumedha Senanayake, "Iraq: Tensions Increase Over Kirkuk Referendum Delay", *Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty*, November 30, 2007, Kathleen Ridolfo, "Kirkuk Referendum Delayed
- by Six Months", *Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty*, December 21, 2007.

 125 For detailed studies of Turkish policy towards Iraq and the Kurdish issue see Henri J. Barkey, *Turkey and Iraq: The Perils (and Prospects) of Proximity*, (Washington D.C.: United States Institute of Peace, July 2005), William Hale, *Turkey, the US and Iraq* (London: Saqi Books in association with London Middle East Institute, SOAS, 2007).
- ¹²⁶ Turkey anger at Europe over PKK", BBC News, 27 October 2007.
- ¹²⁷ See "Talabani: Fight against PKK needs time", Turkish Daily News, 9 September 2004.

- ¹²⁸ Sumedha Senanayake, "Iraq: Attacks On Turkish Forces Increase Pressure To Act Against PKK", *Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty*, October 25, 2007, "Iraq could extradite rebels: Turkey", *ABC News*, October 24, 2007, Clarification from President Talabani's Office on Alleged Extradition of PKK Leaders to Ankara, *PUK Media*, 24 October 2007.
- ¹²⁹ See "Turkey anger at Europe over PKK", BBC News, 27 October 2007.
- ¹³⁰ See "US declares PKK 'a common enemy", BBC News, 2 November 2007.
- ¹³¹ See Iranian Diplomacy, 11 December 2007, and Iranian Diplomacy, 16 December 2007.
- ¹³² See "Bush backs Turkish strikes on Kurdish rebels: Anatolia", *Agence France Press*, 25 December 2007, "Bush and Erdogan Satisfied, Talabani Guarded, Barzani Angry", *Bia news centre*, 25 December 2007. 25 December 2007.
- ¹³³ See "Babacan sees Turkey in top-10 class in 15 years", *Today's Zaman*, 28 January 2008.
- ¹³⁴ See Rusen Cakir, *The Reemergence of Hizballah in Turkey*, The Washington Institute for Near East Policy, Policy Focus#74, September 2007.
- ¹³⁵ "Mottaki delays Lebanon visit to mediate between Iraq and Turkey", *Ya Libnan*, 31 October 2007, "Rice, Maliki, Mottaki in Ankara to unravel Kurds' issue", *Kuwait News Agency*, November 2, 2007.
- ¹³⁶ See "Mottaki: Iran, Turkey can meet energy demands in ME, Europe", *Islamic Republic News Agency*, August 20, 2007, Ladane Nasseri, "Turkey Considers 'All Options' on PKK, minister Says", *Bloomberg*, October 28, 2007, "Powerful and modern Turkey is in Iran's interest: Mottaki", *Mehr News Agency*, December 25, 2007, "Iran, Turkey play key role in regional security: Turkish MP", *Tehran Times*, December 26, 2007.
- ¹³⁷ See Abd al-Aziz al-Hakim's interview with *Iranian Students News Agency*, 2 November 2007.
- ¹³⁸ "Hakim: Iran-US talks on Iraq Highly Constructive, Iraqi people Want US Forces Out", *Islamic Republic News Agency*, November 21, 2007.
- ¹³⁹ See "Talabani urges Turkey to invest in Iraq", *Agence France Presse*, March 8, 2008, "Turkey, Iraq take step for long-lasting strategic ties", *Today's Zaman*, 8 March 2008, "Talabani calls PKK 'common problem", *Al Jazeera English*, March 7, 2008.
- ¹⁴⁰ See Biden-Gelb Plan for Iraq: What It Is and What It Is Not, posted on Joseph R. Biden, Jr., United States Senator, Delaware, press release, October 19, 2006, http://biden.senate.gov, Peter W. Galbraith, *The End of Iraq* (London: Simon and Schuster, 2006), Edward P. Joseph and Michael E. O'Hanlon, *The Case for Soft Partition in Iraq*, Analysis Paper Number 12, June 2007, (Washington D.C.: The Brookings Institution, Saban Center for Middle East Policy, 2007), Martin Sieff, "Iraq Partition Becomes Fashionable Policy In Washington", *United Press International*, May 2, 2006, Helene Cooper, "Biden plan for 'soft partition' of Iraq gains momentum", *International Herald Tribune*, July 30, 2007.
- ¹⁴¹ See Laith Ahmad and Mustafa Mahmud, Kathleen Ridolfo, "Radio Free Iraq Polls Iraqis On U.S. Senate Resolution", *Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty*, October 4, 2007.
- ¹⁴² See Howard LaFranchi and Sam Dagher, "'Anbar model' under fire", *The Christian Science Monitor*, June 26, 2007.
- ¹⁴³ On these groups see Bill Roggio, "Mapping Iraq's Concerned Local Citizens Programs", *The Long War Journal*, December 12, 2007, at http://www.longwarjournal.org/archives.
- ¹⁴⁴ See "Maliki visits Anbar", *Al-Sabah*, *Iraq Updates*, 15 March 2007, "Maliki visits Anbar", *Al-Sabah*, *Iraq Updates*, 28 May 2007, Gordon Lubold, "Iraq's Maliki Reaches Out to Sunnis in Anbar Province", *The Christian Science Monitor*, September 7, 2007.
- ¹⁴⁵ 'Anbar 'almost' free from al Qaeda's grip', *The Washington Times*, November 3, 2007, see also "Official: Sunni groups must disband", *Associated Press*, *USA Today*, December 23, 2007.
- ¹⁴⁶ On this point see Reidar Visser, "Basra, the Reluctant Seat of 'Shiastan", *Middle East Report*, issue 242, Spring 2007.
- ¹⁴⁷ On the possibility of the outbreak of civil war in southern Iraq see "Iraq's Civil War, the Sadrists and the Surge", *International Crisis Group*, Middle East Report No. 72, 7 February 2008.
- ¹⁴⁸ On Kuwait's increasing strategic importance see, David Pollock, *Kuwait: Keystone of U.S. Gulf Policy*, Policy Focus #76, (Washington D.C.: The Washington Institute for Near East Policy, November 2007).
- ¹⁴⁹ See "Iran starts second atomic power plant: Tass", Reuters, 10 February 2008.

- ¹⁵⁰ On Krasner's views see, Stephen D. Krasner, *Sovereignty: Organized Hypocrisy* (Princeton, New Jersey: Princeton University Press, 1999), Stephen D. Krasner (ed), *Problematic Sovereignty: Contested Rules and Political Possibilities* (New York: Columbia University Press, 2001). For a defence of sovereignty see, Christopher Bickerton (ed), Philip Cunliffe (ed), Alexander Gourevitch (ed), *Politics Without Sovereignty* (UCL Press, new edition, 2006).
- ¹⁵¹ See Stephen D. Krasner, *Troubled Societies, Outlaw States, and Gradations of Sovereignty*, Department of Political Science, Stanford University, July 20, 2002, Stephen D. Krasner, "Sharing Sovereignty: New Institutions for Collapsed and Failing States", International Security, Volume 29, Number 2, Fall 2004, pp. 85-120. For an opposite viewpoint see David Chandler, Empire in Denial: The Politics of State-Building (London: Pluto Press, 2006).
- ¹⁵² For good studies of counter-insurgency in the post-Cold War period see, Lieutenant Colonel (Dr.) David Kilcullen, "Countering Global Insurgency", *Small Wars Journal*, Version 2.2, 30 November 2004, at http://www.smallwarsjournal.com/documents/kilcullen.pdf, David Kilcullen, "Counter-Insurgency Redux", *Survival*, Volume 48, Issue 4, pp. 111-130, David J. Kilcullen, "New Paradigms for 21st Century Conflict", USInfo.State.Gov at http://usinfo.state.gov/journals/itps/0507/ijpe/kilcullen.htm.
- ¹⁵³ This, of course, is a hallmark of post-international politics. For further discussion see Yale H. Ferguson and Richard W. Mansbach, *Remapping Global Politics: History's Revenge and Future Shock* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2004).
- ¹⁵⁴ See Rosenau, *Turbulence in World Politics*, Rosenau, *Distant Proximities*, and James N. Rosenau, *Along the Domestic-Foreign Frontier: Exploring Governance in a Turbulent World* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1997), Ferguson and Mansbach, *Remapping Global Politics*.
- ¹⁵⁵ On spheres of authority see Rosenau, *Distant Proximities*, pp. 293-300.
- ¹⁵⁶ On the changing conceptualization of sanctuaries see Michael Innes (ed), foreword by Michael F. Scheuer, *Denial of Sanctuary: Understanding Terrorist Safe Havens* (Westport, Connecticut and London: Praeger Security International, 2007).
- ¹⁵⁷ See J. Millard Burr and Robert O. Collins, *Alms for Jihad* (New York: Cambridge University Press, 2006), R.T. Naylor, *Satanic Purses: Money, Myth and Misinformation in the War on Terror* (Montreal&Kingston, London, Ithaca: McGill-Queen's University Press, 2006), Ibrahim Warde, *The Price of Fear: Al-Qaeda and the Truth Behind the Financial War on Terror* (London: I.B. Tauris and Co Ltd, 2007).
- ¹⁵⁸ On this point see *The Old Social Classes and the Revolutionary Movements of Iraq: A Study of Iraq's Old Landed and Commercial Classes and Its Communists, Ba'athists and Free officers* (London, Saqi Books, new edition, 2004).
- ¹⁵⁹ See Marc Sageman, *Understanding Terror Networks* (Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 2004).
- ¹⁶⁰ See Brisard, Zarqawi.
- ¹⁶¹ See Michael Gisick, "Into Iraq's uncertain political landscape", *Stars and Stripes*, February 10, 2008.
- ¹⁶² See Rosenau, Turbulence in World Politics.
- ¹⁶³ See ibid, pp. 368-73.

Want to Know More ...?

See:

Ali A. Allawi, *The Occupation of Iraq: Winning the War, Losing the Peace* (New Haven and London: Yale University Press, 2007)

Jean Charles Brisard, Zarqawi: The New Face of Al-Qaeda, translated by Damien Martinez (Cambridge: Polity Press, 2005)

Mohammed M. Hafez, Suicide Bombers in Iraq: The Strategy and Ideology of Martyrdom (Washington D.C. United States Institute of Peace Press, 2007)

Ahmed S. Hashim, *Insurgency and Counter-Insurgency in Iraq* (London: Hurst and Company, 2006)

Disclaimer

The views expressed in this paper are entirely and solely those of the author and do not necessarily reflect official thinking and policy either of Her Majesty's Government or of the Ministry of Defence.

Published By:

Defence Academy of the United Kingdom

Advanced Research and Assessment Group

Defence Academy of the UK Block D, JSCSC Shrivenham SN6 8TS England

Email: arag@da.mod.uk
http://www.defac.ac.uk/colleges/arag

Fax: (44) 1793 788841

Telephone: (44) 1793 788856